Growing Up in B.C.

The true measure of a nation's standing is how well it attends to its children – their health and safety, their material security, their education and socialization, and their sense of being loved, valued, and included in the families and societies into which they are born.

UNICEF, Innocenti Report Card 7, 2007





Office of the Provincial Health Officer

Each of us must come to care about everyone else's children. We must recognize that the welfare of our children is intimately linked to the welfare of all other people's children.... To worry about all other people's children is not just a practical or strategic matter; it is a moral and ethical one; to strive for the well-being of all other people's children is also right.

Lilian G. Katz, international leader in early childhood education

## Message from the Representative for Children and Youth and the Provincial Health Officer

Many British Columbians feel fortunate to live in a province full of promise and opportunities for healthy, safe and rewarding lives. However, many British Columbians do not have access to the resources and opportunities they need to be healthy and to achieve well-being. It should be of even greater concern to all of us that many of these are children.

As a first step to improving the circumstances and outcomes for B.C.'s children and youth we need to understand how they are doing today. Are babies born healthy? Are young children ready to learn? Do children and youth have access to nutritious food, and do they engage in healthy physical activities? How many young people in our province commit suicide, experience abuse or have a problem with alcohol or drugs? On the other hand how many young people graduate from high school, volunteer or have a positive connection with their community or a caring adult?

We need to understand the experience

of "growing up in British Columbia" so that we are all aware of what is going well for young people and what needs to change in terms of the conditions children and youth experience and the outcomes they achieve.



Mary Ellen Turpel-Lafond Representative for Children and Youth



Perry Kendall Provincial Health Officer

The Representative for Children and Youth and the Provincial Health Officer joined forces to create this unique report. Our complementary roles in monitoring and reporting on the health and well-being of children in B.C. gave us the opportunity to look at this in a number of ways.

- How well are all children and youth across the province doing?
- What is happening with children and youth in the care of the government?
- What is unique about the well-being of Aboriginal children and youth?
- What do young people think are important indicators of their own well-being?

These are important questions. In this report we are able to confirm some things already known. While most young people are doing well, youth involved in the child protection system are more likely to get pregnant, smoke or use alcohol or drugs. Aboriginal children and youth and young people living in Northern B.C., the Interior and parts of Vancouver Island struggle with basic health issues. However, some of the findings show promise for equality and improved outcomes.

Young people in care participate in positive leisure and recreational activities at the same or higher rate than their peers. Aboriginal students report high rates of participation in extra-curricular activities. It's also good news that teen pregnancy rates have dropped significantly. And because we connected directly with youth we found out what concerned them – difficult issues such as binge drinking, sexually transmitted diseases and the prevalence of bullying and discrimination. B.C. youth told us they feel it is unacceptable that so many youth in our province are abused or that so many young people go to bed hungry.

For all children to do well and to achieve the promise their futures offer, we need to learn from this report and do better.



They told us what needs to change and what works in making their lives better. They want to stay involved in our work to ensure that the measures we use remain relevant, appropriate and inclusive of all youth in the province.

Of real concern is that we are not able to comment on some important areas because there is not enough information to report on – issues such as the incidence of mental health problems, the number of children and youth with special needs and the prevalence of children exposed to domestic violence. It is also concerning that there is not enough data to allow us to speak definitively about the unique characteristics of Aboriginal child and youth well-being, or the well-being of children and youth from diverse cultures. We encourage the development of robust data gathering in these areas to support a more complete report in future years.

Our work in this report and in both of our Offices is significantly influenced by the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child. Our well-being framework is grounded in key rights articulated in the convention,<sup>1</sup> including the right to:

- safety from violence
- good quality health care
- security and an adequate standard of living
- · education and good educational outcomes
- practice one's own culture, language and religion
- protection from harmful drugs, sexual exploitation and exposure to other harmful elements
- special care and support for children with disabilities.

The well-being of children and youth is a complex concept. To achieve this report's goal of providing a meaningful picture of children in this province, hundreds of indicators used in many jurisdictions around the world were considered. The indicators we selected and why we selected them are discussed in detail in the "Approach" section of this report.

Our goal for this joint initiative is to stimulate both dialogue and action on behalf of children's well-being. We hope that by reading

this report and engaging in discussions with us and with each other you will:

- be better informed about the social and physical conditions of children and youth in B.C.
- understand that there are groups of children and youth who are not doing as well as others
- debate important policies affecting the lives and futures of children and youth
- contribute to changing and improving circumstances and outcomes for children and youth
- hold us all accountable for effective systems and services for children and youth.

For all children to do well and to achieve the promise their futures offer, we need to learn from this report and do better. All British Columbians – policy makers, elected officials, researchers, community members, parents and young people themselves – have a role to play in understanding how well our children and youth are doing. We must contribute to the debate about what needs to be different, and we must ensure the necessary changes are made in formal policies and practices and in everyday community life. The Representative will continue to work with the Provincial Health Officer as he develops a broader and more exhaustive set of child health and well-being indicators, scheduled for release in 2011.

This report is the start of important and sometimes difficult conversations about ensuring that all infants experience the conditions they need to have the best possible start in life, that all children have the resources and opportunities to learn and thrive, and that all adolescents are supported and guided to make healthy decisions and life choices. We hope it sparks conversations and initiates action to ensure that all B.C. children are happy, healthy and given the support and opportunities they deserve.

Respectfully submitted,

metupulafud

Mary Ellen Turpel-Lafond Representative for Children and Youth

Perry Kendall Provincial Health Officer

# Acknowledgements

The Representative and the Provincial Health Officer made a commitment to highlight the voices of youth and to incorporate their views and priorities in this report. In order to achieve as complete an understanding as possible about the youth perspective, the McCreary Centre Society was asked to assist by consulting with youth across the province on this project. The hard work and commitment of the leadership and staff of the McCreary Centre contributed to a thoughtful and comprehensive representation of what youth across this province think about well-being and what is important to them.

The young people who took the time to participate in the McCreary consultations have also made an invaluable contribution to the value of this report. Their insights and honesty about what matters to them and what adults can do to enhance their lives are most appreciated. The young people came from a diverse mix of backgrounds, ethnicities and experiences, including youth who had been in government care, immigrant youth, Aboriginal youth and lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgendered youth. Their feedback was thoughtful and added depth to decisions about the selection of indicators and measures.

The youth endorsed all of the indicators that were presented to them but did suggest a number of additional variables for consideration. Indicators or measures that were added based on their recommendations included youth educational goals for the future, peer relationships and online bullying. Other suggestions for additional indicators were insightful – the prevalence of mental health concerns, positive self-esteem, witnessing domestic violence, and spirituality – but require making better use of existing data, refining existing data or creating new data. Because of this, these indicators may be used in future RCY reports or new versions of this report.

A second element of data interpretation in this report is also provided by young people. Youth received summaries of the data and were asked to comment on what they thought was important or what was missing. The data did not surprise the young people, but they did find some of the statistics pointed out areas in need of urgent and effective action, in particular rates of child abuse and child hunger. Early on in the planning of this report, Dr. Asher Ben Arieh of the Israel National Council for the Child and Hebrew University shared an approach to data interpretation that has been effective in other jurisdictions – the use of external data and subject experts. Dr. Ben Arieh is an international expert on child wellbeing indicators. His advice on measuring child well-being has been incorporated into this report and has helped immensely in guiding this project.

The Representative and the Provincial Health Officer also gratefully acknowledge the contributions of the group of expert academics who contributed to this report. A commitment to credible data requires credible data interpretation. No one analyst could do justice to such a range. Eight well-regarded academics from across Canada were engaged to provide external commentaries on the findings – in their view what the major findings are, what the limitations of the data are and what we should know more about. Six experts commented on one specific domain each, while two experts spoke more broadly about the measures – one to the need to measure and track child data and the other to the unique challenges of data for Aboriginal children and youth.

The data experts commented on the need for data to be accurate, relevant and useful. They too called for improvement to existing measures and the creation of new measures to address important gaps in understanding child well-being.

It is also important to acknowledge previous health status reports by B.C.'s Provincial Health Officer and the outstanding work of Canada's Chief Public Health Officer and the Vital Signs reports in Vancouver and Victoria. Further afield, reports produced by the Annie E. Casey Foundation's Kids Count, the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, the Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth and the work of UNICEF also proved helpful. All of these reports informed our understanding of child well-being and the approach to measuring it and how to use data to make change.

## Experts

Health	<b>Cecilia Benoit</b> Department of Sociology, University of Victoria
Learning	<b>Doug Willms</b> Canadian Research Institute for Social Policy, University of New Brunswick
Safety	Aron Shlonsky Faculty of Social Work, University of Toronto
Family Economic Well-being	Kevin Milligan Department of Economics, University of British Columbia
Behaviour	<b>Grant Charles</b> School of Social Work, University of British Columbia
Family, Peer and Community Connections	<b>Don Fuchs</b> Faculty of Social Work, University of Manitoba
Data Overview	Bruce MacLaurin Faculty of Social Work, University of Calgary
Data about Aboriginal Children and Youth	Margo Greenwood School of Education and First Nations Studies Program, University of Northern British Columbia

# Contents

Growing Up in British Columbia	
Approach	
Framework for Well-being	
Measures and Data Sources	
A Snapshot of B.C.'s Children and Youth	14
Findings	
Why It Is Important to Measure Child Well-being	16
Data about Aboriginal Children and Youth	18
Child Health	21
Child Learning	27
Child Safety	32
Family Economic Well-being	37
Child Behaviour	41
Family, Peer and Community Connections	47
Moving Forward	
Appendices	
References	72



# **Growing Up in British Columbia**

What will be accomplished by reporting on and tracking child and youth well-being across British Columbia? Simply put – if we want to change something, we must measure it first. We must define our purpose in trying to improve the quality of life for children and youth. Improved outcomes are dependent to an extent on all parties having current and accurate information on how children and youth are doing. Without such data to provide an understanding of current circumstances and important aspects of health and wellness, it is difficult to set goals and chart a course for change. An overall goal of the Representative's Office is to inform public debates and policy on children's well-being. The complementary goal of the Office of the Provincial Health Officer is to report on the health and well-being of the population.

Child well-being is a multi-dimensional measure of the quality of children's lives. This report adopts a definition by Andrews et al,<sup>2</sup> which guided the selection of partners, domains and indicators for the report.



British Columbians have a keen interest in the quality of children's lives and support a strong system for their well-being. *Growing Up in B.C.* is intended to serve as a source of information, a tool for accountability and a catalyst for change.

*Growing Up in B.C.* contributes two unique aspects to the collection of child well-being reports in Canada and in B.C. One is the valuable perspective of young people themselves. The United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child identifies the need to seek the opinions of young people in decisions that affect them and to respect their views.

More than 200 youth participated in 27 consultations across B.C. Their views were sought, heard and incorporated regarding what well-being means to them, what the findings mean to them and what works for them to enhance their well-being. This gives *Growing Up in B.C.* a point of view not previously included in well-being reports.

The second unique aspect of this report is the focus on children and youth who frequently experience greater disadvantage. Where possible we have differentiated data for children and youth in the care of the government and Aboriginal children and youth, in order to highlight differences in circumstances or outcomes for these more vulnerable sub-populations of children and youth.

# Approach

## Framework for Well-being

This inaugural report is a first step toward a more comprehensive well-being framework that crosses a broad spectrum of life domains and measures. Care has been taken to limit the number of indicators and measures to a manageable number while establishing a satisfactory baseline for subsequent reports. This framework will be refined and developed in future years. Additional indicators must be included, while others may be dropped, so that the most meaningful and complete picture of B.C.'s children is created over time.

Domains are the general areas of interest or activity that are considered to be the broader dimensions of well-being.<sup>3</sup> Indicators are the statistical markers used to track behaviours, characteristics or situations of population groups, and are used to measure and monitor child well-being.<sup>4,5,6</sup>

The initial group of domains and indicators used in *Growing Up in B.C.* was determined based on a review of the well-being literature and over 120 reports from around the world.

While there is some variation in language, over two decades of research has established the following seven domains of well-being:

- family economic well-being
- health
- educational attainment
- safety and behavioural concerns
- community connectedness
- social relationships
- emotional/spiritual well-being.7

These seven domains have been modified slightly for this report, given the focus on vulnerable children and youth. The six dimensions of child and youth well-being reported on here are:



The selection of indicators proved a more formidable task. A multitude of different indicator sets for children's well-being have been used in other reports. For example, one review identified 2,500 potential child well-being indicators.<sup>8,9</sup>The selection of indicators for this report considered aspects of life or milestones that are regarded by multiple stakeholders, including youth, as contributing to or detracting from healthy functioning. Underlying this approach is a belief that all children should have access to opportunities for positive conditions and to positive developmental circumstances. The *Growing Up in B.C.* framework addresses two aspects of well-being:

- the context the conditions or opportunities children need to develop, such as healthy food and an adult who cares about them
- the outcomes what children manage to do or choose to do in the context of their circumstances, such as graduate from high school or abuse alcohol.<sup>10</sup>

Researchers across many jurisdictions – from the United States to Australia, from Ireland to Israel – have suggested several core criteria for the selection of child well-being indicators,<sup>11,12</sup> and studies have shown that child well-being indicators are more effective if such criteria are used to select them and to guide their use.<sup>13</sup> The indicators used in this report were evaluated against the following established criteria:

Worth measuring – the indicator represents a significant and relevant aspect of healthy functioning or the context in which children live.

Clear and understandable – the indicator is readily understood by the general public and by policy makers – people who need to act on their own behalf and people who make decisions for others understand what needs to change to improve conditions or outcomes for children.

Predictive – the indicator is forward-looking in that changes in the measurement of the indicator can be used to discuss changes and improvements in the well-being of children.

Diverse – the indicator is valid and reliable both for the general population and for diverse populations (e.g., Aboriginal children, ethnically and culturally diverse children, rural and urban children, and children from different socio-economic circumstances).

Relevant to policy and practice – there is a short "causal chain" from action to an improvement in the conditions children experience or to their outcomes.

Feasible – the information required to measure the indicator can
 be obtained at a reasonable cost and can be efficiently collected,
 summarized, interpreted and reported.

Comprehensive – the set of indicators covers the wide scope of child well-being included in our definition.<sup>14, 15, 16, 17, 18</sup>



While there has been significant growth in the child well-being indicators field, the literature highlights problems in regards to the availability of data and the quality of the data.<sup>19, 20</sup> If data are of poor quality, the first and perhaps only response to the monitoring of an indicator may be to question the credibility of the data.<sup>21</sup> The Representative and the Provincial Health Officer are committed to the use of credible data.

The most significant barrier to finalizing this report's indicator set was the lack of robust data. For this reason some important aspects of children's lives could not be included – for example, the prevalence of special needs and the experiences of immigrant and refugee children. Our challenge and that of governments, researchers and statistical agencies is to address these and other gaps in essential information about the lives of young people.

The indicators chosen for use in this report provide a broad and balanced picture of B.C.'s young people – the positives and the negatives; from infancy through adolescence; how well they are doing right now and predicting how well they will do in the future. The definitions for the six domains have been adapted from comprehensive national reports from Australia and the United Kingdom.<sup>22, 23, 24</sup>

Domain	Definition of Domain	Indicators
Health	The absence or presence of physical and psychological disease or illness, protection from further harm or damage as a result of disease or illness, and protective factors and the prevention of disease or illness	<ul> <li>Healthy birth weight</li> <li>Risky maternal behaviours</li> <li>Infant mortality</li> <li>Physical activity</li> <li>Fruit and vegetable consumption</li> <li>Exposure to second-hand smoke</li> <li>Child and teen suicide</li> </ul>
Learning	Opportunities for the acquisition of knowledge and skills, opportunities to interact with others and discover, and the outcomes of these opportunities	<ul> <li>Student achievement</li> <li>School readiness</li> <li>High school completion</li> </ul>
Safety	The incidence of injury, accident, violence or exploitation and protection from unreasonable risk of injury, accident, violence or exploitation	<ul> <li>School safety</li> <li>Online safety</li> <li>Children in care</li> <li>Child abuse or neglect</li> <li>Injury hospitalizations and injury deaths</li> </ul>
Family Economic Well-being	The incidence of family low income and related issues such as homelessness and food security, and the relationship between socio-economic disadvantage and poor health, education and safety outcomes	<ul> <li>Incidence of low income</li> <li>Financial assistance</li> <li>Food security</li> </ul>
Family, Peer and Community Connections	Child and family stability, family and peer interactions, secure cultural identity, civic engagement and protection from isolation and exclusion	<ul> <li>Ethnic or culturally appropriate care placement</li> <li>Community connectedness</li> <li>Adult in their life</li> <li>Youth volunteering</li> <li>Interaction and participation with peers</li> </ul>
Behaviour	Opportunities for growth and maturation and behavioural choices both negative and positive	<ul> <li>Teenage pregnancy</li> <li>Tobacco use</li> <li>Alcohol use</li> <li>Drug use</li> <li>Healthy sexual behaviours</li> <li>Positive leisure or recreational pursuits</li> <li>Youth involvement with crime</li> </ul>

## Measures and Data Sources

Understanding the life circumstances of B.C.'s children is dependent on accurate measures of the selected indicators. A commitment was made to adopt and adhere to rigorous standards for the collection and utilization of data. While no data source is without challenges, efforts were made to use data where limitations were generally known and published. Potential measures were evaluated against recognized criteria to establish reliability and validity. The report's youth-centered approach included extensive use of existing surveys of children and youth. Separate criteria were used to evaluate the reliability and accuracy of survey-based measures, including sample size, quality of survey-based estimates, and treatment of sampling and non-sampling error.

It must be noted that data available on circumstances for Aboriginal children and youth are minimal. The Representative and the Provincial Health Officer are reluctant to use data that have not been reviewed by Aboriginal communities. For this reason, measures on Aboriginal children and youth are limited to data from administrative data sets and those measures that the Provincial Health Officer consulted on with Aboriginal representatives for his

## 2007 Pathways to Health and Healing: 2nd Report on the Health and Well-Being of Aboriginal People in British Columbia.

In the end, measures were selected because the data already existed. This data met acceptable standards and, at a minimum, could be reported out at a health region level. (Data is often reported according to health regions – geographically based organizations that are primarily responsible for health service delivery. These health regions are Fraser, Vancouver Coastal, Vancouver Island, Interior and North.)

Data sources were also selected based on being consistently available at acceptable levels over time. For example, although the Canadian Incidence Studies of Reported Child Abuse and Neglect contain valuable information, it was not certain that sufficient samples of B.C. children would be included in future cycles. This was also the case for the National Longitudinal Survey of Children and Youth where the sample size for B.C. did not allow for sufficient analysis for the purposes of this report. Data from these two sources were not used.



Where only a portion of the province's child population was represented by an identified measure, complementary measures were sought in order to cover as many ages as possible. For example, to measure the indicator School Safety, the B.C. School Satisfaction Survey question that asked Grades 3 and 4 students "Do you feel safe at school?" was combined with the McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV (AHS IV) question "Do you feel safe at school?" which was asked of students in Grades 7 to 12.

Geographic and demographic specificity were also identified as valuable measure characteristics. The ability to quantify the wellbeing of male and female children, children of different ages and children located in each of the province's 16 health service delivery areas and five health regions revealed elements of well-being that were associated with gender, age and geography. Measures that drew attention to the well-being of Aboriginal children and children in care were also indispensable. The data for this report came from survey and administrative data sets from a number of national and provincial sources. In addition, 2006 census data were used for demographic information. For all measures, a baseline year was chosen to provide a snapshot of children and youth well-being at a point in time. Measures calculated using data collected by calendar year use 2007 as a baseline, while measures based upon data collected by school or fiscal year use the 2007/08 school or fiscal years as baselines.

Where data were available and where it helped to illustrate a particular trend, data from several years were included. The surveys and data sets are described in detail in Appendix I along with brief commentaries on the limitations of each source, including the treatment of sampling errors. Appendix II contains a commentary on the unique characteristics of the data for Aboriginal children and youth.





## A Snapshot of B.C.'s Children and Youth

In 2007, 21% of B.C.'s population was under 19 years of age – over 900,000 children and youth. Over 9,000 children, or more than 1% of the child population, were in the care of the government on any given day.

Age Profile of B.C.'s Children, 2007



The Fraser Health region is home to the largest percentage of British Columbia's children. Nearly 39 per cent of the province's child population lived in the region in 2007, compared to 35.1 per cent of B.C.'s general population. The Northern Health region also has a larger percentage of young people (8.1 per cent) compared to the region's share of the total population (6.5 per cent).

More Aboriginal children live in the Northern Health region when compared to the general child population. A large percentage of Aboriginal children reside in the Interior and Vancouver Island regions, while the percentage of Aboriginal children compared to the general child population is lower in both Vancouver Coastal and Fraser Health regions.





A comparison of B.C.'s regional distribution of children in care with the distribution of the general child population reveals that although the Fraser Health region had 38.8 per cent of the general child population, it was only home to 27.8 per cent of the child in care population. The Vancouver Coastal Health Authority region also had a lower proportion of children in the care of the government. The remaining three regions had slightly larger proportions of children in care, although nothing as dramatic as the findings in the Fraser Health region.

The child-in-care population was most concentrated between the age of 15–18 years. Aboriginal children in care were more likely to be between one and 14 years of age, and non-Aboriginal children in care were more likely to be between 10 and 18 years of age.





#### Percentage of B.C.'s Working Age Population Receiving Income Assistance or Employment Insurance



Source: British Columbia Ministry of Housing and Social Development

Nearly 680,000 families with children resided in B.C. in 2006 – 75.3 per cent were two-parent families, 24.7 per cent were singleparent families. In 2006, one out of four British Columbians was a member of a visible minority with nearly 35 per cent of new immigrants in 2007 under the age of 25 and 18 per cent under the age of 15. For British Columbians over the age of 15, 16.5 per cent reported that neither French nor English was the language most often spoken in their home.

The percentage of the province's working age population dependent upon income assistance was 2.8 per cent in December 2007 – the recent recession has seen this figure rise to above 5 per cent in March of 2009. The median after-tax income of British Columbians (\$50,300) was slightly above the national amount (\$48,300) in 2008.

## Why It Is Important to Measure Child Well-Being

Research in Canada over the past 20 years has identified the importance of examining the social, economic and environmental determinants of health and well-being for children<sup>25</sup> to ensure that child and family policy is based upon a foundation of evidence. There is also a need to examine regional differences and children and youth in identified populations at risk – specifically children in the care of child welfare, street-involved youth, and children of Aboriginal heritage. These data are essential in order to inform our understanding of the state of the child; identify areas requiring specific policy intervention; identify required areas of coordination and cooperation between sectors; establish outcomes-based accountability; and inform an evaluative framework for service areas for children and families.<sup>26</sup>

Historically, the issue of outcome measurement has been overshadowed by the urgency to help children at risk.<sup>27</sup> In part, some of the challenges have been a result of the delicate balance between competing objectives in legislation, policy and practice that includes safety of the child, the development and well-being of the child, and supporting children within their own family and community. With the increasing demand to demonstrate effectiveness there is greater consensus on the priority of outcome measurement by funders and service consumers. Indicators are seen to be most useful when they are readily available, non-identifying, and can be aggregated to provide an overview of the complex issues common to the reporters.<sup>28</sup> Efforts in the development of an outcomes approach have been challenged by a number of critical issues related to data quality – consistent definitions of the indicators, access to the right data, good coverage for at-risk populations and the need for longitudinal data.<sup>29</sup>

There is evidence that, in general, children and youth in British Columbia are experiencing success in the primary domains. However there are specific sub-populations who are at higher risk in critical areas. Children growing up in economically disadvantaged families experience poorer long-term outcomes and have a greater likelihood of becoming involved with the child protection services. A significant proportion of children in British Columbia are living in families with low income, more frequently in lone-parent families. The impact of geographic location is also evident with significant disparity among regions in the province. Outcomes related to school achievement indicate that there is room for improvement as it relates to vulnerability on early development domains, high school completion rates and age appropriate grade level. Children in care are regularly identified as a population experiencing less success in areas of health, child learning, child safety and child behaviour. In addition children of Aboriginal heritage present as a risk population given the documented overrepresentation of First Nations children in care.<sup>30</sup>

The development of the report on the state of child well-being in British Columbia is a critical step in the development of baseline data on children and youth in all regions of the province. Data presented on each indicator can provide an accurate pointin-time baseline for each provincial region and population at risk with which to compare data from subsequent cycles of data collection. The impact of policy and practice shifts on children and youth can be systematically tracked over time. This data can provide context for understanding the challenges met by different communities and regions throughout the province, and the specific challenges faced by children involved with child welfare services.

> Bruce MacLaurin University of Calgary



## Data about Aboriginal Children and Youth

Aboriginal children as a whole do not fare as well as other children in B.C. on indicators of well-being. Specifically, the challenge of a disproportionate representation of Aboriginal children in care speaks to underlying issues rooted in a colonial past. Throughout the domains, Aboriginal children and youth score poorly on all indicators. This demands a closer scrutiny of the data and compels one to ask: what are the realities, current and historical, that frame the lives of these children? How do we measure those realities? How do we assess the impact of cultural differences? Leading scholars have observed that a disproportionate number of children in care are Indigenous.<sup>31, 32</sup> These realities are a significant reason as to why Indigenous peoples across Canada live in what some call "third world conditions of health" and what others refer to as the "embodiment of inequality." <sup>33</sup>

In analyzing the unique factors that lead to vulnerability for Aboriginal children and youth, three themes emerge. First, there are significant problems with the data from the perspective of the scale of the measures used. At present, they are too broad both geographically and socially to capture nuances between places in the province and groups of children and youth. Second, it is impossible to determine results from questions that do not reflect an Indigenous perspective. This is especially the case when trying to answer questions of a social cultural nature. This is related to the third theme, the importance of understanding the specific cultural or identity context of Aboriginal children and youth.

An example of the impact of the non-Indigenous paradigm is within the Child Learning domain. The indicators illustrate a focus on Euro-western conceptions of learning and school success and do not incorporate Aboriginal perspectives on learning and achievement. While skills such as literacy and numeracy are important in ensuring that Aboriginal people are able to compete in the labour market and thus improve their socio-economic circumstances, equally important for Aboriginal people is that "land, the knowledge and skills in and from place, language and culture are integral parts of the learning and education process."<sup>34</sup>

Readings of, or discussions about this data should be done carefully and critically, with a basic understanding that the data hasn't captured a full picture of Aboriginal children, youth, and the communities they are a part of today and will form in the future. Tools cannot be used from one paradigm to measure another paradigm.<sup>35</sup>

What is needed is the development of tools and processes for assessing the diversity in which Aboriginal children and youth exist.

There is a significant and persistent lack of data concerning Canada's First Peoples – and as a result an inability to fully understand the realities of Indigenous children and youth in this province. This is a systemic issue of concern, along with the contextual difficulties it creates when trying to improve the lives of B.C.'s most vulnerable and often most marginalized children and youth.

The care and education of Aboriginal children is not just an Aboriginal problem. All British Columbians have a role to play in realizing the health and wellbeing of their most vulnerable citizens. Supporting and strengthening families is key to the care of all B.C.'s children and youth. Children have the right to realize their optimal growth and development within the embrace of their families and communities. Together, all British Columbians are responsible for this province's greatest gifts – our children.

Margo Greenwood with Regine Halseth and Sarah de Leeuw University of Northern British Columbia What are the realities, current and historical, that frame the lives of these children? How do we measure those realities? How do we assess the impact of cultural differences?

Margo Greenwood

## VOICES FROM YOUTH WORKSHOPS

## Youth want to be heard

Young people need to be a part of all discussions on well-being if outcomes for children and youth are to improve in British Columbia. Youth contributing to this report appreciated this opportunity. For many it was the first time they had been asked for their opinion or had been shown any data related to growing up in B.C.

It is also important that homeless youth, youth with serious addiction issues and those not attending school should also have a voice. Their experiences may not be reflected in the surveys that are administered at schools.

## Data is important

Youth recognized the importance in data broken down by gender, region and experience of being in government care – this shows those youth in most need and where extra support is required.

## There are real concerns for vulnerable young people

Youth are concerned about the challenges experienced by some young people – like living in government care, being abused or experiencing discrimination.

## Personal connections are important

Youth accepted responsibility for making some poor choices and expressed determination to overcome barriers to success. But self-motivation is not enough – youth wanted the strong connections and support of peers and adults.

There are periods of vulnerability in a young person's life Youth see the period between ages 13 to 16 as a particularly vulnerable time.



"Today we live in a society filled with many opportunities to succeed. This can also be said on the other side, where people have more chances to fall into drugs, alcohol, crime, etc. We need to sustain balance in our lives, in being healthy and educated to make the right decisions."

> Youth participant, Lower Mainland

## **Child Health**

The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child establishes the right of the child to the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health (Article 24).

Desired Outcome: All young people in British Columbia have access to the resources and opportunities that are essential to living at their optimal level of health.

## What We Measured

### **Healthy Birth Weights**

**Rationale for measuring**: The weight of a baby at birth is an important determinant of infant survival, health and development. Unhealthy birth weights are associated with a number of negative outcomes, including greater risk of death in the first year of life, long-term diseases and disability.<sup>36, 37</sup>

High birth weight is associated with the development of chronic disease later in life, including obesity, diabetes, breast cancer and high blood pressure.<sup>38, 39</sup> Low birth weight infants have an increased risk of dying in the first year of life and of experiencing both shortand long-term disabilities. Low birth weight has also been linked to learning, behavioural and emotional difficulties.<sup>40, 41</sup>

### **Findings:**

- Low birth weights (less than 2,500 grams) and high birth weights (greater than 4,500 grams) have not varied noticeably between 1993 and 2007. The incidence of low birth weight births has been at or about five per 100 live births throughout this period, and of high birth weight births at or about two per 100 live births.
- Status Indian infants consistently appear to be at greater risk for both low birth weights and high birth weights.

## **Infant Mortality**

**Rationale for measuring:** Infant mortality rate is an internationally recognized indicator of a country's infant health status.<sup>42, 43</sup> Infant mortality rates are associated with poor general hygiene and health conditions, inadequate prenatal care, low birth weights and mother's age and socioeconomic status.<sup>44, 45</sup>

## **Findings:**

Provincial infant death rates have remained relatively stable from 1998 to 2007. During this time, there were an average of 4.1 infant deaths per 1,000 live births.



### **Risky Maternal Behaviours**

**Rationale for measuring:** Maternal smoking adversely affects growth in-utero and during infancy.<sup>46</sup> Short-term health impacts associated with maternal smoking include increased rates of miscarriage, preterm birth and Sudden Infant Death Syndrome (SIDS). The longer-term health impacts associated with maternal smoking include higher risk of ear and respiratory infections, asthma and learning difficulties.<sup>47</sup> The adverse outcomes associated with prenatal alcohol exposure include hearing and vision problems, slow growth and brain damage resulting in lifelong problems with memory, attention, reasoning and judgment. In Canada, Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder is known to be a major cause of developmental disability.<sup>48</sup>

#### **Findings:**

- Children living in the Interior, Vancouver Island and North regions are at the greatest risk of prenatal exposure to smoking or alcohol.
- Children of Status Indian mothers, on or off reserve, are twice as likely to be prenatally exposed to some type of substance use compared to all other children in the province.



Percentage of Pregnancies with Smoking or Alcohol Identified as Bisk Factors by Region 2007

Fruit and Vegetable Consumption

**Rationale for measuring:** Fruit and vegetable consumption is linked to good health and can be a protective factor against chronic disease.<sup>49,50</sup> The consumption of carbohydrates, simple sugars and high calorie foods contributes to increased risks of childhood obesity.<sup>51</sup>

### **Findings:**

- More than 80 per cent of young people report eating fruit on the previous day – although preteens were more likely to say yes (86.8 per cent) than older teens (less than 80 per cent for youth 17 and older).
- 77.5 per cent of youth report eating a green salad or vegetables the previous day.
- Youth who had been in care during the previous year were much less likely to report consuming either fruit (67.6 per cent) or vegetables (65 per cent) on the previous day.



Source: British Columbia Perinatal Database Registry

## **Physical Activity**

**Rationale for measuring:** The positive relationship between physical activity and health is indisputable. Regular physical activity is a protective factor for many chronic diseases and illnesses including diabetes, coronary heart disease and obesity.<sup>52, 53</sup> Physical exercise has also been shown to improve mental health and to reduce anxiety and depression.<sup>54</sup> Patterns of physical activity tend to carry through from adolescence into adulthood.<sup>55</sup>

### **Findings:**

- Physical activity rates for youth are low fewer than half report getting at least 20 minutes of exercise at least five days a week.
- Young people in the North, Interior and Vancouver Island regions reported higher participation rates in physical activity.
- Rates of activity for males and females decrease as they get older. Nearly half of preteen children exercised at least five times in the previous seven days, compared to only 34 per cent of males and females aged 17.

## Percentage of Youth Who Exercise at Least 20 Minutes on 5 or More Days a Week, 2008



Source: McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV

### **Exposure to Second-hand Smoke**

**Rationale for measuring:** Second-hand smoke is well-known as being associated with a range of negative outcomes for children. Second-hand smoke effects on child health include poor growth, ear infection, hearing loss, Sudden Infant Death Syndrome (SIDS), asthma exacerbation, risk of respiratory illness (bronchitis, pneumonia), chronic coughing, wheezing and breathlessness.<sup>56, 57</sup> Effects on child behaviour include impulsivity, risk taking, conduct disorder, rebelliousness, negativity and attention deficits.<sup>58, 59</sup>

Effects of second-hand smoke on child development include general developmental delays and specific deficits in the following areas: intelligence, reasoning, achievement, perceptual skills, reading, language and verbal comprehension.<sup>60</sup>

### **Findings:**

- Youth in the North, Interior and Vancouver Island regions report above-average exposure to second-hand smoke, including their own smoke if they smoke.
- Young people who had been in care in the previous year are nearly twice as likely to be exposed to second-hand smoke – again, including their own – as those who have not been in care.

## **Child and Teen Suicide**

**Rationale for measuring:** The presence of an untreated mental disorder is one of the most important risk factors for youth suicide.<sup>61</sup> In B.C., suicide is the second leading cause of death among youth aged 12 to 18.<sup>62</sup> A host of factors contribute to suicide and suicide ideation, including physical, sexual and emotional abuse, alcohol and drug use, and a history of mental illness, especially depression.<sup>63</sup> Youth suicide is also linked to issues with sexual identity and cultural dislocation.<sup>64,65</sup> Youth who are Aboriginal, obese, lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgendered, disabled or with health conditions are at a greater risk of suicide<sup>66</sup> than others.

## **Child and Teen Suicide**

### **Findings:**

- The youth suicide rate has declined significantly over 24 years due to declining male rates of suicides. There has been no significant variation to rates of female suicides during this period.
- Although the rates have declined over the long term, the rates in individual years are unpredictable and have varied as much as threefold. In order to understand how the rate changes over time, a three-year moving average is used to more clearly illustrate the long-term trend.<sup>67</sup>
- On average, over this 24-year period male rates of youth suicide have been about twice the rate of females.
- Youth who had been in care the past year report that they are nearly three times as likely to consider suicide as those never having been in care, and nearly six times more likely to have attempted suicide at least once.



Source: British Columbia Vital Statistics Agency; Data produced by Ministry of Health Services IM/IT Informatics from VISTA Data Warehouse



"We would do well to embed societal principles of health equity and social justice in provincial strategies to ensure all young people have a realistic opportunity to enjoy a healthy future."

Cecilia Benoit



## A Closer Look at Health Data

Children and youth residing in the Interior and the North regions of the province and on central and northern Vancouver Island face a significant health disadvantage, as shown by the data on most measures. This is also the case for Aboriginal children and youth in the province and those who have been or are currently in government care. Children and youth of different genders are generally equally advantaged and disadvantaged and there is no pattern indicating that boys or girls are overall better off.

Social-economic data as they relate to the health indicators were not investigated, but one would expect that the subpopulations facing the greatest health disadvantage are also those who face the greatest poverty. Research shows that good health outcomes for children and youth are seriously compromised by poverty. Children from low socio-economic groups suffer higher infant mortality rates and have shorter life expectancies than their peers. Socioeconomic status has also been shown to intersect with Aboriginal status, immigrant status, and disability status. Consideration should be given to linking the data from the Family Economic Well-being domain to the Health domain data in future reports to explore the relationships more fully. Other measures that would be very interesting to investigate are chronic stress/anxiety, low self esteem, depression, sexual violence and the relationship with externalized indicators of mental health such a bullying and delinquent behaviour. Some of the more traditional health indicators such as breastfeeding rates, immunization rates and respiratory infections are still relevant for B.C.'s most vulnerable children. It is also important to consider "risky paternal behaviours" in addition to maternal behaviours.

Given what we know about B.C., future research should be based, as much as possible, on an analysis of Aboriginal status, geographical location, gender, and other forms of diversity. Disaggregating the data by hetero/nonheterosexual status would illuminate any links between sexual orientation and health disadvantage. Adopting a lens that recognizes that multiple forms of discrimination occur simultaneously would identify and shed light on differences in health outcomes, pathways, and access to services related to the intersecting factors that have long-term health consequences for individuals and populations.

> Cecilia Benoit University of Victoria

## VOICES FROM YOUTH WORKSHOPS -WHAT YOUTH THINK ABOUT HEALTH

## Mental and physical health are a priority

Youth put suicide rates and physical activity rates in their top ten indicator list for measuring health. Aboriginal youth were particularly concerned about suicide.

Youth see mental health as important as physical health, if not more so. However, youth also recognized that exercise is important and being physically active promotes mental and emotional well-being.

## Measures for emotional well-being are missing

Youth identified some of the same missing health indicators as the data experts – positive self-esteem, extreme stress, depression and rates of bullying, harassment and discrimination are very important to them.

Youth suggested measuring resiliency – that is, a positive outlook, self-confidence, feeling loved and a desire to triumph over challenges – as an important indicator of good mental health or emotional well-being.

## There are barriers to healthy eating

Youth viewed healthy food as more expensive than junk food.

## What's working well to address physical activity

Action Schools! BC, a component of Healthy Schools, ActNow BC,

S,



is a physical activity and healthy eating model designed to assist schools in promoting healthy living. A research partnership formed with five agencies in B.C. (Ministry of Health, Ministry of Tourism, Sports and the Arts, Ministry of Education, 2010 Legacies Now, and Provincial Health Services Authority) developed the framework, which was based on a literature review of ecological models of health promotion and knowledge exchange models.

In May 2010, 92 per cent of B.C.'s public, independent, First Nations and francophone schools had registered for at least one component – physical activity or healthy eating. Eightytwo per cent of school-age children experienced the physical activity component, and 46 per cent participated in the healthy eating component. An evaluation of the program showed an increase in physical activity for students in the schools evaluated and a significant increase in the number of servings of fruit and vegetables consumed and a willingness to try new fruits and vegetables.

The national Speaking of Food and Healthy Living Award, created by the Dieticians of Canada and Kraft Canada, was awarded to Action Schools! BC in June 2008. The annual award honours initiatives that support Canadians in their quest to eat healthier and be more active through sound and integrated nutrition and physical activity messages relevant to consumers.

"Suicide is the ultimate sign of a lack of health." Youth participant, Interior region "At McDonalds a salad is \$8 and a burger is \$3." Youth participant, Fraser Valley

## **Child Learning**

The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child establishes the right of the child to education (Article 28).

Desired Outcome: All children and youth in British Columbia have access to the same opportunities to achieve in school and succeed in educational programs to the highest level possible.

## What We Measured

#### **Student Achievement**

**Rationale for measuring:** Reading, writing, and numeracy skills are essential to daily life – for educational opportunities and employment prospects.<sup>68</sup> Low reading skills are predictive of adult social exclusion.<sup>69</sup>

## **Findings:**

- The percentage of Aboriginal children meeting or exceeding academic expectations in the Foundation Skills Assessment tests is 15–18 per cent lower than their peers in reading, writing and numeracy in Grade 4, and 18–23 per cent lower by Grade 7.
- The gap in performance for children with a continuing custody order<sup>70</sup> is equal to, or even wider than the gap for Aboriginal children.
- Aboriginal children with a continuing custody order experience the lowest scores of any group on provincial achievement tests.
- Girls score higher than boys in reading and writing beginning in Grade 4 and continue to outperform boys in Grade 7.
- Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal female students, in both Grades 4 and 7, noticeably outperform their male counterparts in writing.
- Even more dramatic is the gap between the test performance of Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal students, which exists at both grades and for both genders.

- Children in the Vancouver Coastal region consistently perform better than children in other regions, and children in the Vancouver Island and Northern Health regions consistently perform more poorly.
- Across all grades children and youth in the care of government are less likely to be in their ageappropriate grade. This gap is 3 to 5 per cent until Grade 8 and then increases substantially.

"When you are supported, it makes you feel like you can do it, and it makes you want to try."

Youth participant, Fraser Valley

27

24

			d Grade 7 Numeracy, Re g Ministry of Education S		
		Grade	e 4 FSA		
	Aboriginal Students		Non-Aboriginal Students		All Students
	Male	Female	Male	Female	
Numeracy	60.0	58.3	78.7	78.5	75.2
Reading	63.6	69.9	80.0	86.2	80.5
Writing	54.1	70.3	76.1	86.9	78.4
		Grade	2 7 FSA		
	Aboriginal Students		Non-Aboriginal Students		All Students
	Male	Female	Male	Female	
Numeracy	56.8	53.1	80.3	79.0	75.8
Reading	55.3	60.8	75.0	81.0	74.3
Writing	58.6	75.4	80.4	90.9	82.7

Source: British Columbia Ministry of Education

### **High School Completion**

**Rationale for measuring:** At the individual level, not graduating from high school is linked to higher unemployment incidence and duration, lower initial and lifelong earnings, lower health status, less lifelong learning participation and lower lifetime satisfaction.<sup>71</sup> At a social level, lower high school completion rates are associated with increased criminality, lower rates of economic growth, poorer health status, higher unemployment rates and less social cohesion.<sup>72, 73</sup> The economic implications of low high school completion rates are lower tax revenues, higher unemployment and income assistance payments, higher public health expenditure, higher police expenditure and higher criminal justice expenditure.<sup>74</sup>

#### **Findings:**

- Less than 50 per cent of Aboriginal children complete high school within six years of enrolling in Grade 8, compared to 82 per cent of non-Aboriginal children who do complete high school within six years.
- The percentage of young people who complete high school within six years of enrolling in Grade 8 is extremely low for children with a continuing custody order – 20.4 per cent for boys and 36.1 per cent for girls, compared to 76.1 per cent for boys and 82.1 per cent for girls for children who have not been in care.

- The completion rates for Aboriginal children with a continuing custody order are even lower – 21.7 per cent for males and females compared to 34.1 per cent for males and females who are non-Aboriginal with a continuing custody order.
- When compared to youth who had never been in care, youth in the care of the government in the past year are almost three times more likely to say they have no expectations of postsecondary education.

Six-Year High School Completion Rate, Children Under a Continuing Custody Order and All Other Children in Grade 8 in 2001/2002				
	Six-Year Completion Rate, 2007/2008			
	Continuing Custody Order	All Other Children		
Total	26.8	79.0		
Male	20.4	76.1		
Female	36.1	82.1		
Aboriginal	21.7	47.7		
Non-Aboriginal	34.1	82.3		

Source: Educational Experiences of Children under a Continuing Custody Order (CCO)

## **School Readiness**

**Rationale for measuring:** Children's experiences in their early years have consequences throughout their lives.<sup>75</sup> Reading, writing and mathematic skills are essential to daily life – for educational opportunities and employment prospects.<sup>76</sup> Participation in early childhood development programs promotes improved outcomes for disadvantaged children.<sup>77</sup>

Living in poverty puts children at a disadvantage from an early age. The disparity in achievement can be seen in children as young as 22 months, and the gap increases as they get older.<sup>78, 79</sup>

## **Findings:**

- Nearly 30 per cent of B.C.'s children are vulnerable in at least one developmental area when tested in kindergarten – the developmental areas being physical health and well-being, social competency, emotional maturity, language and cognitive development and communication skills.
- Other measures, such as the Programme for International Student Assessment (PISA), identify a higher percentage of children as vulnerable.



## Learning Data

The acquisition of literacy skills, broadly defined, is a cornerstone of children's development, and can be situated alongside physical, social-emotional, and spiritual development as an essential milestone. Children who develop strong literacy skills are more likely to complete secondary school, pursue post-secondary education, and ultimately be economically successful. Those who have poor literacy skills are at increased risk of poor physical and mental health and a host of social and economic problems. One of the most important transitions in the life cycle skill formation is the transition from "learningto-read" to "reading-to-learn," which for most children occurs at about age eight or nine. After Grade 3, there are increasing demands of students to understand complex subject-matter content, and they are expected to use their literacy skills to make inferences and predictions, preview and summarize material, and apply their knowledge in creative ways. Children who do not make a successful transition to "reading-to-learn" tend to stay on very flat trajectories through their middle and secondary school years. The Learning domain is especially important in British Columbia, as findings from the Programme for International Student Assessment indicate that both reading literacy and numeracy skills declined from 2000 to 2006. In this context, it is also paramount that we understand how Aboriginal children and children under the care of the government progress in the school system.

In terms of understanding school readiness there are problems with an instrument that does not measure children's attainment of developmental skills but rather measures a teachers' perceptions about children's *relative* standing. The problem is that it is not known what the teacher's reference group is when making such a comparison. Is it all children in her class, all children she has ever taught before, or a hypothetical child who should be able to complete certain tasks?

The data on the provincial achievement tests provide *trailing indicators* that measure student outcomes after a fixed period of schooling. They are important in that they can portray the distribution of educational outcomes within and between schools, examine long-term trends in student outcomes, and assess the extent of inequalities in educational outcomes among ethnic and social class groups and between the sexes. However, school jurisdiction administrators, principals and teachers also need *leading indicators* that provide a framework for intervention; can be used to guide school policy and practice; and can help staff identify issues relevant to particular students or groups of students.

There is also a need for leading indicators of the important contextual factors that drive learning, such as teacherstudent relations, disciplinary climate of classroom, and student advocacy. For Aboriginal children in the province, and those under a [Continuing] Custody Order, leading indicators are needed that track children's progress from pre-kindergarten (or arguably even earlier) through to Grade 3.

> J. Douglas Willms University of New Brunswick

## VOICES FROM YOUTH WORKSHOPS -WHAT YOUTH THINK ABOUT LEARNING

## Doing well in school is important

Youth believed school achievement, graduation, literacy and postsecondary enrolment are valuable.

Youth viewed being motivated and having direction for the future as positive signs of mental and emotional health.

# How one does in school is a reflection of what is happening in one's life

Poor school attendance and dropping out were seen as signs that youth were having difficulties elsewhere in their lives – young people need encouragement from family and teachers.

Youth did not see measures of academic success as accurate. Youth believed that school achievement should not be looked at in isolation without looking at barriers they may face, such as being bullied or going hungry.

For street involved youth or youth in treatment programs, mental health issues, violence and abuse and unstable housing were significant impediments to school achievement.

Having to have a job or care for younger children were seen as obstacles to school success.

## Youth in care face particular challenges

Youth in care found it difficult to be motivated to graduate when they were not able to afford the graduation celebration or if no one was there to see them graduate.

Youth in care also lowered their education expectations and aspirations as they perceived the barriers of not having an adult to support and encourage them through completing high school or applying for college as too great. These barriers made further education feel like an unrealistic option.

# What's working well to address early literacy

Early development and kindergarten to Grade 4 reading were areas of improvement noted in School District 81 (Fort Nelson).

All school staff, not just teachers, are involved in improving literacy. Support staff work one-on-one with students using the Great Leaps reading program, a researchbased program which enables students of all ages to make significant strides in reading fluency and reach an independent reading level. Students with reading problems respond with significant, measurable gains in their reading and related skills.

School District 81 adopted this program four years ago for Grade 1 through 12 as an intervention strategy for students

not reading at grade level. Their Grade 4 FSA results were very strong last year – 96 per cent of students met or exceeded expectations, and 100 per cent of Aboriginal students met or exceeded expectations. Results in terms of improvement in behaviour problems are anecdotal, but the school reports that when students are academically successful, they are less likely to seek out negative attention.

> "How is someone in care supposed to have a ice grad day like everyone else? You can't afford it on your own. It does impact motivation." Youth participant, Fraser Valley

## **Child Safety**

The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child establishes the right of the child to be protected from all forms of physical or mental violence, injury or abuse, neglect or negligent treatment, maltreatment or exploitation (Article 19).

Desired Outcome: All children and youth live in safe communities and families and are free from harm and injury.

## What We Measured

### **Children in Care**

**Rationale for measuring:** Children in care are known to have generally poorer outcomes than children who have never been in care. The purpose of placing a child in care is to provide a safer environment for the child than his or her parental home.<sup>80</sup> Entering the child welfare system means that a child has already faced a number of adverse experiences.<sup>81</sup> Research shows that the cumulative negative experiences of children in care can have damaging life-long effects.<sup>82</sup>

### **Findings:**

- Rates of children in care, based on average monthly caseloads, have remained relatively steady between 2000/01 (10.7 per 1,000 child population) and 2007/08 (10.1 per 1,000 child population).
- Aboriginal children and youth are dramatically over-represented in the British Columbia child in care population. Aboriginal children and youth are six times more likely to be admitted into care than non-Aboriginal children and youth.
- Rates of children in care vary by region. Children in the Interior, Vancouver Island and Northern regions (each over 13 per 1,000 child population) are two times more likely to be in care than children in the Fraser region (7.2 per 1,000).

## Child Abuse or Neglect

**Rationale for measuring:** Evidence shows that abuse and neglect have immediate, long-term and intergenerational adverse consequences for children, including bodily harm, physical injuries, long-term negative psychological impacts and sexually transmitted infections.<sup>83,84</sup> Children may experience fear, poor school performance, learning disorders, poor peer relations, substance abuse, anti-social or criminal behaviour and mental health disorders.<sup>85,86,87,88</sup> Also, child abuse and neglect are linked to illnesses in adulthood such as fibromyalgia, irritable bowel syndrome, chronic lung disease and cancer.<sup>89</sup> Factors that contribute to a child's healthy development, such as having a sense of control, being loved and feeling socially connected, can become compromised as result of abuse and neglect.<sup>90</sup>

### Findings:

51 per cent of youth who had been in care at some point in the previous year responded that they had been physically abused or mistreated – this far exceeds the 17 per cent of the province's overall youth population who reported being physically abused or mistreated in their lifetime.

## **Recurrence of Child Neglect and/or Abuse**

**Rationale for measuring:** The recurrence of maltreatment is an important measure of the extent to which the child protection system has been successful in keeping children and youth safe from harm and subsequent victimization.<sup>91,92</sup>

### **Findings:**

- The provincial rate of recurrence of child neglect or abuse by the family has not changed significantly between 2004/2005 and 2007/2008.
- The provincial rate is currently just above 20 per cent and has not fallen below 18 per cent in the past four years.

Rate of Recurrence of Child Neglect and/or Abuse by Family, 2004/2005 to 2007/2008				
	2004/ 2005	2005/ 2006	2006/ 2007	2007/ 2008
Rate of Recurrence of Child Neglect and/or Abuse by Family	19.7	18.1	20.9	20.9

Source: MCFD Annual Service Plan Report, 2007/2008

### Injury Hospitalizations and Injury Deaths

**Rationale for measuring:** The number of children dying from intentional and unintentional causes is a basic and internationally recognized measure of child safety,<sup>93, 94</sup> and unintentional injuries remain the leading cause of death for children<sup>95, 96</sup> and adolescents.<sup>97</sup> The majority of childhood injuries and accidental deaths are preventable.<sup>98</sup> High risk groups for unintentional injuries and accidental deaths include Aboriginal children and children from low socio-economic status families, children of single parents, young or poorly educated moms, and children in households where there is parental alcohol and/or drug use.<sup>99</sup>

#### **Findings:**

- Injury hospitalizations vary significantly by region the North region is the highest for all categories intentional injuries, unintentional injuries, injuries that result from a medical complication including post-operative complications, and injuries of undetermined origin.
- Children under one year of age and youth 15 to 19 years of age are particularly vulnerable to injuries.
- Intentional injuries appear to have been on a downward trend, falling from 110.3 per 100,000 population age 19 and below in 2001/2002 to 91 per 100,000 in 2007/2008.



Source: Discharge Abstract Database and BC Stats P.E.O.P.L.E. 34

#### Injury Hospitalizations, Population 19 and Under, Age Specific Rate per 100,000 Population, 2001/2002 to 2007/2008

### **School Safety**

**Rationale for measuring:** Children's short-term and long-term physical and mental health is seriously impacted by school bullying.<sup>100</sup>

Bullying, teasing, exclusion and victimization at school have been shown to affect physical and mental health, decrease academic performance and increase absenteeism.<sup>101, 102</sup>

#### **Findings:**

- Less than half of youth responded that they always feel safe at school.
- Youth just entering high school were the least likely to report always feeling safe, 35 per cent of 14-year-olds and 36 per cent of 15-year-olds.
- 5.3 per cent fewer Aboriginal children reported feeling safe at school compared to non-Aboriginal children, and 7 per cent more Aboriginal children responded that they are bullied, teased or picked on.

#### **Online Safety**

**Rationale for measuring:** Online sexual exploitation of children and youth may increase as a result of the growing access to technology.<sup>103</sup> With nearly universal access to the Internet for Canadian children and youth, online networking mechanisms are a growing part of the social network for children and youth today – these technologies provide potential opportunities for child sexual exploitation.<sup>104</sup> Also in relation to Internet safety is the relatively new phenomenon of cyber bullying, which research describes as a growing problem.<sup>105</sup>

## **Findings:**

- Rates of bullying and cyber abuse as reported by youth appear somewhat lower in B.C. than national averages.
- Females are three times more likely to report having felt unsafe online.
- Cyber abuse online bullying and online solicitation of minors is a relatively new phenomenon, and the issues are not fully comprehended by researchers. Data are preliminary and offer only a cursory glance at these problems.



Aron Shlonsky


# Safety Data

Measuring child well-being is a crucial and complicated endeavour that is not always undertaken with the seriousness and rigor seen here. The domains included appear to be relevant, fairly exhaustive, timely, and each can be used to guide data collection in a given area. The challenge is operationalizing each of the indicators contained in the domains. In general, items within domains should be measured not just to understand the overall well-being of children and families, but also as a precursor to doing something about them. If this is the case, the items must not only measure the construct well but must measure each in a way that will best facilitate intervention. Overall, one of the best frameworks for creating indicators that will lead to interventions is the public health approach. Specifically each of these constructs can be framed in terms of primary prevention (stopping something before it happens), secondary prevention (stopping something from happening again), and tertiary intervention (treating an existing problem that has already manifested). Seen through this lens, each of the indicators in a specific domain could correspond to at least one of the three major areas of prevention or intervention.

The initial work on the domains and indicators is excellent and, with critical monitoring will improve over time. In all likelihood there will be many iterations due to its scope and complexity. In terms of the overall set of indicators, a few key constructs appear to be missing. These include issues of housing and homelessness, child mental health (not limited to behaviour problems and suicide), parenting capacity (i.e., the extent to which parents have the skills to safely and effectively raise children), youth crime victimization (at this point, only youth who commit crimes are included), and the quality and availability of day care (including informal providers). Within the included indicators of safety, the items used have a fair degree of face validity (i.e. they appear to measure the stated construct), some have been executed well, and others need to be substantially improved or different measures found. Unfortunately, in some circumstances, the indicators may be the best that are available and efforts should be made to find better substitutes in the future. The most robust indicators appear to be in the area of injury and fatality and the most problematic indicators appear to involve population-level measures of child maltreatment and school safety.

Moving forward there is a need for an increased reliance on longitudinal data, use of existing systematic reviews to facilitate better choices of interventions, and attempting to work with the administrators of youth surveys to add or revise survey questions in order to more fully understand constructs such as school safety, especially bullying, online safety and child maltreatment. Other considerations for improving data include using:

- cohort data that model children's entries and exits from government systems and that are followed on a number of different factors over time
- structural and community level indicators to establish whether the Ministry of Children and Family Development is dealing with structural issues that it is ill-equipped to handle – for example massive unemployment or housing problems
- data that track the types of problems children in care experience as well as the efforts made to treat these problems.

Aron Shlonsky University of Toronto

### VOICES FROM YOUTH WORKSHOPS -WHAT YOUTH THINK ABOUT SAFETY

### Media influences how young people are viewed

Young people were concerned that the media choose to focus on the negatives about youth and not on what is going well.

### Young people benefit from structure

·····

Youth in care or in custody took responsibility for their own behaviour but wanted structure, rules and consequences.

# Vulnerable youth and their families require greater supports

Youth facing abuse and neglect were of great interest to many of the young people – rural and urban, high risk teens and those considered low risk. They saw a need to support struggling families before things reached a crisis.

Experiencing violence and abuse can lead to dropping out of school, substance abuse, stress, depression and suicide.

Caring for children and youth in care was considered a serious responsibility.

# Young people in middle school are seen as particularly vulnerable

Youth felt the most vulnerable in Grades 8 and 9 as this is the age when peers are starting to have more influence and different choices need to be made, such as whether or not to experiment with alcohol or drugs.

"I wanted someone to stop me from doing this."

Youth participant, Lower Mainland "Media has a high standard of what you should be...some girls fit that and they're a group. If you don't, then you don't get in."

> Youth participant, Lower Mainland



# What's working well to address online safety

The Safe Online Outreach Society (SOLOS) provides the knowledge and tools for British Columbians to keep children and youth safe online. They equip youth, parents, professionals and the public with the information required to understand and cope with online sexual exploitation, cyber bullying and gang recruitment. SOLOS travels to 50–60 B.C. communities each year, speaking to youth, parents, educators and youth-focused professionals, delivering the most current information on the online activities of youth and how these activities can put them at risk.

SOLOS created Bridging the Gap: Best Practices and Policies to Address the Online High Risk Activities of Youth in B.C., a template for an integrated human service response to Internet issues.

www.safeonlineoutreach.com



# Family Economic Well-being

The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child establishes the right of every child to a standard of living adequate for the child's physical, mental, spiritual, moral and social development (Article 27).

Desired Outcome: All families have access to sufficient resources to provide their children with the essentials of a healthy life.

## What We Measured

### **Incidence of Low Income**

**Rationale for measuring:** The percentage of children living in low income is possibly the most widely used indicator of child wellbeing.<sup>106</sup> Low income has a negative influence on a number of dimensions of child health and development.<sup>107</sup> Socio-economic disadvantage is associated with increased risks of poor outcomes, both in the short term and long term, in the areas of health, safety, education and family stress.<sup>108, 109, 110</sup> Children living in low-income families are more likely to have problems with one or more basic abilities (vision, hearing, mobility and speech), and are more likely to experience developmental delay in vocabulary development, difficulty in school, injuries due to accidents or physical abuse or neglect. They are more likely to be involved with the child welfare and youth justice systems, to become teen parents, to earn less as adults and to be more frequently unemployed.<sup>111, 112, 113, 114, 115</sup>

### **Findings:**

- B.C. has a larger percentage of children living in low-income families than any other province.
- The incidence of B.C. children in low-income families has declined since 2006, from 16.6 per cent to 10.4 per cent in 2008, the lowest rate in two decades. However, since 2002, B.C. has had the highest rate in Canada of children living in low-income families.
- Children and youth on Vancouver Island, in the Interior and especially in the North are far more likely to live in families receiving income assistance than children and youth in the rest of the province.



#### **Food Security**

**Rationale for measuring:** Children who go to school hungry or undernourished are unable to perform as well as their peers. Their attention spans, memory, problem-solving skills, creativity, energy levels and behaviour are all negatively impacted.<sup>116</sup> Poverty and food insecurity are intimately related.<sup>117</sup>

People with low or fixed incomes face a significant challenge in buying healthy food.<sup>118</sup> Food insecurity is associated with poor overall health, numerous chronic health conditions, obesity, depression and distress.<sup>119, 120</sup> Obesity is typically most prevalent in the most impoverished sectors, as nutrient-poor and energy-dense foods are often chosen because they are less expensive and easily accessible.<sup>121</sup>

#### **Findings:**

Compared to youth who had never been in care, youth who had been in care at any time and those who were in care during the previous year were at least twice as likely to respond that they sometimes go to bed hungry because there is not enough food at home.

24 per cent of youth who had been in care in the past year responded that they often or always go to bed hungry, compared to only 2 per cent of youth who had never been in care.



Percentage of Youth Who Sometimes Go to Bed Hungry, 2008

Source: McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV



"It may be tempting to figure ways that poor outcomes may be resolved by tweaks of relatively simple policy levers, such as government benefit formulas or tax rates. However, it is likely that poor outcomes may prove disappointingly tenacious and require deeper and multi-faceted policy development."

Kevin Milligan



# Family Economic Well-being Data

Having several measures available to assess family economic well-being is vital - not only is economic well-being multifaceted, but the combined information from different measures can help to pinpoint more precisely the source of economic difficulty. It is useful to distinguish between measures that account for the resources available to families - income for example - and ones that measure the outcomes of the families - education, specific behaviours, or health. Resource measures are informative on how well families have been endowed to face the challenges of life. A downside of resource measures is that we cannot be assured that the resources have been transformed efficiently into outcomes – perhaps the resources were squandered by lack of access to adequate training, education, or information. In contrast, outcome measures can be informative on precisely how well families are doing, rather than their potential. The weakness of outcome measures, however, is that we do not know whether poor outcomes are driven by lack of access to resources or by inability to harness the resources that are available. By combining both resource and outcome measures, it is possible to learn the most about the experiences of families. If another measure were to be added, an indicator of the depth of low income would be helpful - capturing the depth of low income can be informative about how far below the cut-off families are.

The resource measures available, capturing the economic resources available to families in B.C., the indicators of low income, unemployment, and Financial Assistance caseloads, suggest that there have been substantial improvements over the past few years, with the largest gains outside the Lower Mainland of B.C. The one outcome measure currently available is the incidence of food insecurity, which indicates some poorer outcomes in certain demographic groups.

In future reports the Representative for Children and Youth and the Provincial Health Officer can build on the solid foundation of current data available to include broader measures of low income and employment, enhanced data on financial security, financial assistance uptake rates and new data on general wellbeing.

New data are needed because economic resources are not the only determinant of family well-being. Some negative family outcomes may persist even with generally improving economic resources, if the outcomes are driven by noneconomic aspects of the family environment or by the ability of families to harness effectively the resources they have available. And, while documenting and analyzing observable family resources like income is important, it is necessary to be mindful that income is not the only resource that determines family well-being. Affection, values, attitudes, neighbour and family ties, and other less-quantifiable aspects of the family environment matter.

For example, a measure of happiness or general wellbeing, such as the happiness question available in Statistics Canada's General Social Survey, could provide a nice summary measure of the overall well-being position of the family. Finally some focus on the middle and upper ends of the distribution of financial well-being might be informative – a more complete assessment of family well-being would not focus exclusively on the negatives.



### VOICES FROM YOUTH WORKSHOPS -WHAT YOUTH THINK ABOUT FAMILY ECONOMIC WELL-BEING

# Family financial vulnerability leads to child and youth vulnerability

Youth often commented on the negative impact financial insecurity has on well-being.

Poverty was seen as impacting every area of life – housing, food, substance use, school participation, sports participation and safety.

Youth viewed family poverty as leading to young people needing to have a job to contribute to family income or take care of younger siblings and a leading cause of youth homelessness.

Some young people may resort to illegal activities to get the money they need.

### Lack of housing is a particular concern

Homelessness and unstable housing were seen as important to measure and were linked to poor health, binge drinking and suicide attempts.

### Youth support more programs to address hunger

The number of youth who went to bed hungry was considered unacceptable by young people and school breakfast programs were praised.

### Geography plays a role in financial insecurity

Parental unemployment and poor youth employment prospects were a real concern in rural areas.

Older youth felt that it may be better to leave school in Grade 11 or 12 if employment became available than to stay in school and miss the opportunity to earn money.

### What's working well to address food security

The Good Food Box (GFB) is a community-based food distribution system designed to



distribution system designed to ensure that individuals and families have access to high-quality, fresh fruits and vegetables at affordable prices. The GFB programs operate on the principles of no barriers to participation; a strong commitment to local, in-season food; highquality fruits and vegetables; and food purchased as much as possible direct from farmers as a way of building a strong local food system.

Regularly, once or twice a month, individuals and families can place orders for boxes with volunteer co-ordinators in their neighborhood. Program workers purchase foods in bulk from local farmers, producers and wholesalers, and volunteers and staff then pack the boxes for delivery. In some GFB programs, delivery is to local depots for pick-up. Many GFB boxes are accompanied by a newsletter that offers nutrition information, as well as easy and economical food preparation tips.

GFB programs have assisted individuals and families to increase consumption levels of fresh fruit and vegetables and improve eating habits at a low cost. Most GFB programs are co-ordinated through a community agency, and there are more than 30 communities in B.C. with access to a GFB program (see www.foodshare.net/goodfoodbox for contacts).

"[There should be] more breakfast clubs at school...If you're embarrassed and don't want to tell people, you can still go get food at school."

Youth participant, Vancouver Island

# **Child Behaviour**

The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child establishes that the child who is capable of forming his or her own views has the right to express those views freely in all matters affecting the child, the right to be protected from the illicit use of narcotic drugs and psychotropic substances, and the right to engage in play and recreational activities (Articles 12, 33 and 31).

Desired Outcome: Children and youth make healthy choices and have the same access to healthy opportunities.

## What We Measured

### **Teenage Pregnancy**

**Rationale for measuring:** Having a baby while still in the teenage years is associated with poor outcomes for both the mother and the child – that is to say, increased risk of poor social, economic and health outcomes. Teenage mothers frequently have their education disrupted and generally have limited educational attainment and lower participation in further education or training. Their employment prospects and earning potential are limited, and as a result, they are much more likely to live in poverty.

They are also less likely to have a partner. They experience poorer mental health and well-being after the birth of their child compared to mothers who are over the age of 20.<sup>122, 123, 124, 125</sup> Children born to teenage mothers typically show poorer health and development outcomes than children born to mothers aged 20 years or over, including higher rates of infant mortality, risk of preterm birth or low birth weight, higher rates of accidents or death in infancy, and they are more likely to develop developmental, emotional and behavioural problems.<sup>126, 127, 128</sup>

The children of teen mothers are more likely to live in poverty, less likely to graduate from high school, more likely to engage in early sexual activity and to become teenage parents themselves.<sup>129, 130</sup>

### **Findings:**

- Fertility rates of teenage women in the province declined by more than half between 1993 and 2001, and have remained at or about 10 live births per 1,000 women aged 15 to 19 between 2004 and 2007.
- Rates of teenage pregnancy vary dramatically across the province rates of pregnancy among women under 20 in the North region are more than double those reported for the Vancouver Coastal region.
- 22 per cent of youth who had been in care in the previous year reported having been pregnant or having gotten someone pregnant at least one time, compared to only six per cent of the youth who had never been in care.

#### Tobacco Use

**Rationale for measuring:** Tobacco use is noted as the single most preventable cause of chronic disease, hospitalization and premature death in many jurisdictions, including Australia,<sup>131, 132</sup> the United States<sup>133</sup> and Canada.<sup>134</sup> The vast majority of adult smokers started smoking as teens, and the younger they begin, the less likely they are to quit.<sup>135, 136</sup> Smoking has an immediate impact on health. There are observable respiratory problems within weeks of beginning to smoke<sup>137</sup> and many long-term effects on health, including respiratory diseases, circulatory and coronary disease, numerous cancers and peripheral vascular disease.<sup>138, 139</sup>

Of Youth Who Smoke, Percentage Who Smoked More Than 10 Cigarettes Per Day, 2008



### **Alcohol Use**

**Rationale for measuring:** Alcohol is the most common psychoactive substance used during adolescence.<sup>140</sup> Problematic drinking patterns established during adolescence can negatively influence lifelong drinking patterns.<sup>141</sup> Excessive consumption of alcohol is a major risk factor of morbidity and mortality and is associated with motor vehicle accidents and deaths, physical and sexual assaults, academic problems, crime, accidental deaths and suicides.<sup>142, 143, 144, 145</sup>





#### Drug Use

**Rationale for measuring:** The use of illegal drugs has an adverse effect on individual physical health, mental health and personal and social adjustment.<sup>146</sup> Risk factors associated with problematic substance abuse overlap with risk factors for negative outcomes such as criminal and violent behaviour.<sup>147</sup> Early experiences during adolescence with substance use and problematic patterns of drug-using behaviour are serious risk factors for the development of problems, including dependence, that continue into adulthood.<sup>148</sup> Marijuana use over time has been associated with increased health problems, including respiratory problems, neurocognitive problems and lower academic achievement and functioning.<sup>149</sup>

Percentage of Youth Using Drugs, 2008



#### Findings:

- Youth who had been in care in the past year and those who had been in care at some time were almost twice as likely to have smoked tobacco or cannabis, at least 10 per cent more likely to have consumed alcohol, and at least three times more likely to have tried drugs such as cocaine, ecstasy or crystal meth.
- Youth who had been in care in the past year and those who had been in care at some time were more likely to engage in behaviours involving excessive substance use – binge drinking and extreme cannabis use in particular.

Source: McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV

- Of youth who had ever smoked cannabis, those who had been in care in the past year were over three times more likely to have used marijuana on at least 10 of the previous 30 days than youth who had never been in care.
- Youth who had been in care at any point were also much more likely to have used hard drugs such as ecstasy, cocaine and crystal meth than those who had never been in care.

#### **Healthy Sexual Behaviour**

**Rationale for measuring:** Early initiation of sexual activity is associated with emotional and physical health risks.<sup>150, 151</sup> Early sexual activity places youth, particularly females, at an increased risk of unintended pregnancy, of acquiring HIV or another sexually transmitted infection (STI), and of other negative psychological and social outcomes.<sup>152</sup>

### Findings:

- Only 50 per cent of youth who had been in care in the previous year reported using a condom the last time they had sexual intercourse, well below the 66 per cent reported by the province's overall youth population.
- 59 per cent of youth who had been in care the previous year reported they had used alcohol or drugs before their last sexual encounter, nearly twice the rate of youth who had never been in care.

#### **Positive Leisure or Recreational Pursuits**

**Rationale for measuring:** Participation in organized sports has clear health benefits but is also important in helping children and youth build associational and community networks.<sup>153, 154, 155</sup> Evidence underlines the protective value of positive school and spare time activities for those children who experience adversity at home. These activities build a sense of belonging and being important. They introduce a child not only to peer relationships but also to positive adult relationships.<sup>156</sup> There is also evidence of the educational benefits of participation in spare time activities.<sup>157</sup>

### Findings:

- Youth in care in the past year and those who had been in care in the past were at least as likely if not more likely to participate in positive leisure pursuits such as art and drama classes or dance and aerobics, compared to the general population.
- 32 per cent of youth who had been in care in the past year, and 29 per cent of youth who had been in care but not in the past year did a hobby or craft four or more times a week, compared to 26 per cent of youth who had never been in care.
- 17 per cent of youth who had been in care in the past year, and 11 per cent of youth who had been in care but not in the past year participated in art, drama, singing or music classes, compared to 8 per cent of youth who had never been in care.

#### Youth Involvement with Crime

**Rationale for measuring:** The "young offender rate" is often considered a proxy measure for the extent to which youth are engaging in anti-social, violent or illegal activity. Youth criminal behaviour is associated with family functioning, parental neglect, community characteristics and poverty.<sup>158</sup> Young people in custody are at an increased risk of injuries, assault, suicide and self-harm. Youth involved with the juvenile justice system have more complex health needs, including mental health and intellectual disability, substance abuse and sexually transmitted infection.<sup>159</sup>

#### **Findings:**

- The rate of youth charged with a serious crime declined by 34 per cent between 2000 and 2007, while the overall crime rate fell by almost 31 per cent over the same eight-year period.
- The rate of youth charged with a serious violent crime declined only four per cent over this period.
- The number of youth in custody centres has remained relatively static over the three-year period of 2005/06 to 2007/08.
- Aboriginal youth constitute a disproportionately large section of the province's in-custody youth.

## **Behaviour Data**

There are a number of key indicators that when examined collectively reveal important differences between the behaviour of sub-populations of young people in British Columbia - significant differences in rates of teen pregnancy, patterns of alcohol and drug use and sexual behaviour which appear to be dependent on where they live and whether they are currently or have ever been 'in care'. Trends such as the considerable decline in the teen pregnancy rate and an increase in the number of young people who participate in sport and cultural activities are encouraging. More worrisome are the rates of drug, alcohol and tobacco use which may be indicative of difficulties in terms of current and future health and well-being. The number of young people who are charged with serious crimes has dropped in British Columbia although Aboriginal youth are still over represented in custody settings.

It is important to note that the statistics provided in this report do not provide a definitive picture of the well-being and challenges of young people in British Columbia. The indicators examined are simply indicators and as such are open to a degree of interpretation. Some of them can be seen as accurate description, given that they are a simple count over a set period of time. However, other statistics such as the rates of sexual activity and alcohol consumption are self-reports and, as such, may not be as accurate.

People can under report or over report their activities depending upon their motivations at any given time. It is also important not to attribute cause and effect when examining statistics. The data provided here, for example, cannot be used to determine if young people in care are more likely to use drugs because of the stressors in their lives before coming into care or stressors they are experiencing in care, or a combination of both or because of a number of other reasons. We can only say that they report higher rates.

There is some good news in the statistics and some areas which require further attention. It is good news that the rate of live births by women under 20 years of age is decreasing. This means that it should be possible to provide an increased level of support to those young women under 20 who are parenting given that there are fewer people using the resources – leading to less risk for these moms. Whether this is actually happening needs to be determined. There is also a need to figure out why there are still significant differences between the various regions in British Columbia. Further examination is required of not just why young people in certain regions are more likely to get pregnant but why do other young women in the same region not get pregnant. The same holds true for the other indicators including tobacco, alcohol and drug use amongst young people in care. Why do some people engage in a particular activity but also why people who are in the similar circumstances do not engage in the same activity? It is necessary to delve deeper into the issues to understand their root causes.

And there is also a need to be open to the possibility that the same issues may have very different solutions depending upon a range of factors including age, ethnicity, gender and geographic location. Effective solutions to what appear to be similar challenges may require differentiated response – which types of services work best with which young people in which circumstances.

In order for all of these indicators to be helpful from a practice and policy viewpoint we need to be able to drill deeper into what the findings mean not just for the collective population but also for individuals and subgroups. As well, often the mistake is made in Canada of trying to develop what can be labelled a generic response to the challenges being experienced by young people while ignoring the different reasons why young people do what they do. For example, the type of substance misuse prevention program for a young person who is from a supportive and resource rich family and who may use drugs for recreational purposes needs to be different than for a young person who may use drugs to self-medicate because of mental health struggles.

It is not then a matter of changing the indicators cited here but rather building upon them to give us a fuller, differentiated picture of what is happening with young people. It is not necessarily about the development of more resources but rather the development of the right resources that take into account individual, community and regional differences.

> Grant Charles University of British Columbia



"In order for us to truly begin to understand the state of young people in British Columbia we need to be able to start to examine the differences between how particular people or populations are experiencing challenges or even successes. We need to begin to look at not just the indicators but the 'why' of them."

Grant Charles

### VOICES FROM YOUTH WORKSHOPS -WHAT YOUTH THINK ABOUT BEHAVIOUR

# Sexual health information is not presented effectively for youth

Information about safe sex didn't always meet the needs of youth in terms of being culturally appropriate or relevant in terms of alternate lifestyles that would help them make healthy choices.

Youth wanted information to address the prevention of sexually transmitted diseases and not just pregnancy.

### Drug and alcohol use can lead to other risky behaviours

Youth in every group raised concern about smoking, alcohol and drug use – abuse was common and there were many problems associated with use, including bingeing and starting use at a young age.

Choices about drinking or drug use were linked to other choices like whether or not to smoke, have sex or use a condom.

### Youth use drugs for different reasons

Youth who used other people's prescriptions (including their parents' and friends') did so for symptom management as well as for recreational use.

Despite media coverage, youth said very few young people use crystal meth.

### Family members play a role in substance use

Youth were concerned about parental abuse of substances as well, and noted the difficulty in avoiding the effects of substance use when people were using it in the home.

# Extra-curricular activities are important but not easy to access

For youth, being healthy meant having positive things to do like sports or the arts. Youth saw many barriers to participating in positive leisure activities – lack of information about opportunities, stigma attached to participating in the arts, the cost of some activities and lack of transportation. Issues such as substance abuse, homelessness and family problems were also barriers.

### A promising practice to address youth crime



A Downtown Eastside community centre has joined up with Vancouver Community

College, Vancouver Police and ICBC to throw a wrench into the works of the auto theft problem. In the college's auto shop, youth who have been involved in car theft /

joyriding are working side-byside with car buffs and other youth interested in car culture, learning the fundamentals of vehicle repair. The NasKarz program provides peer support and social activities along with the skills needed to get a job in the auto repair business.



An evaluation of the prototype program in Australia provided extensive evidence of the impact of the program including positive changes in anti-social behaviour, life skills, self esteem, confidence, social skills and interview and job skills.

"You use alcohol and drugs because there is nothing else to do."

Youth participant, Fraser Valley

## Family, Peer and Community Connections

The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child establishes that a child belonging to a minority or who is indigenous shall not be denied the right, in community with other members of his or her group, to enjoy his or her own culture (Article 30) and the right of the child to rest and leisure (Article 31).

Desired Outcome: Children and youth are connected to their communities and have meaningful relationships with the people in their lives.

# What We Measured

### Ethnic or Culturally Appropriate Care Placement

**Rationale for measuring:** Youth who are highly connected to their culture are less likely to report poor health.<sup>160</sup> Culturally relevant resources can promote resiliency and nurture coping mechanisms.<sup>161</sup> When a child must be removed from his/her biological family, significant effort must be made to place the child with his/her community, family, religious and/or ethno-cultural background.<sup>162</sup> For Aboriginal children, the importance of culturally appropriate care placement is often specifically outlined in provincial or territorial statutes.<sup>163</sup>

### **Findings:**

The number of Aboriginal children and youth who are placed in Aboriginal homes when they come into care has remained fairly stable over the three year period of 2005/06 to 2007/08 – the majority (52.5 per cent) are still placed in non-Aboriginal homes.



#### **Community Connections**

**Rationale for measuring:** Youth with strong connections to parents, family and teachers are less likely to report poor health, suicidal thoughts or attempts, binge drinking, carrying a weapon or getting into a physical fight.<sup>164</sup> Increasing services which promote community connectedness, such as activities for social inclusion and parental training can strengthen relationships and build resiliency.<sup>165</sup>

### **Findings:**

- The majority of youth (79 per cent) reported that they felt a sense of belonging to their local community.
- Less than 50 per cent of youth report that they feel a strong sense of belonging or connection to their ethnic group.
- The lowest response to feeling connected to their ethnic group was from youth in the Interior region.
- The percentage of youth who do not like school increases consistently from age 12 to 16. After age 16, the percentage of youth who do not like school decreases.



#### Percentage of Youth Who Don't Like School, 2008

Adults in Your Life

**Rationale for measuring:** Studies show that the presence of a positive adult role model in a child's life is significant in promoting resiliency.<sup>166</sup> Among children who have been in care, a significant relationship with a positive adult role-model is a protective factor associated with educational success.<sup>167</sup> Research shows a positive link between adolescent health and social support.<sup>168</sup>

### **Findings:**

- After the age of 12, the number of children or youth who reported that teachers did not care about them or cared about them very little increased slightly with age. Amongst 15-year-olds, 22 per cent felt their teachers did not care or cared very little about them.
- 25 per cent of youth reported that they did not have an adult in their family to talk to if they were having a serious problem – and for youth who had been in the care of the government in the previous year – 46 per cent said they didn't.
- 44 per cent of youth reported that they did not have an adult not in their family that they would feel okay talking to.

Source: McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV

#### **Youth Volunteering**

Rationale for measuring: Volunteering develops community networks.<sup>169</sup> Community networks have a positive impact on a number of child and youth outcomes.<sup>170</sup> There is a strong association between a sense of community connection and the health and wellbeing of children and youth.<sup>171</sup> Behavioural and developmental scores as well as social and emotional development can improve as a result of participation in community networks.<sup>172</sup> Youth participation in such networks is also associated with a host of benefits to the community, including the promotion of a sense of belonging, feelings of safety and positive attitudes, and the promotion of positive social norms and behaviours associated with reduction of crime.<sup>173</sup>

### **Findings:**

- 62 per cent of youth reported that they volunteered in the past year.
- Girls reported volunteering more often than boys 70 per cent compared to 53 per cent.
- Youth who had never been in care were more likely to volunteer than youth in care in the past year - 62 per cent compared to 54 per cent.

### **Interaction and Participation with Peers**

Rationale for measuring: Activities for social inclusion can strengthen relationships and can build coping mechanisms and promote resiliency.<sup>174</sup>

### **Findings:**

- The majority of students in Grades 3, 4 and 7 report participation in extracurricular activities - over 60 per cent for both groups.
- Aboriginal students are also active participants almost 65 per cent of Aboriginal students in Grades 3 and 4 reported that they participate in some form of extracurricular activity.
- Girls report slightly higher rates of participation than boys nearly 67 per cent in Grades 3 and 4 compared to 60 per cent, and 63 per cent in Grade 7 compared to 57.5 per cent.



## Family, Peer and Community Connection Data

A young person's sense of inclusion and connectedness to family, peers, school and community is vital to their wellbeing. Many of the dimensions of connectedness included in this report have been demonstrated to have a significant impact on children and youths' abilities to function effectively as adults. It is important to gather information about these dimensions over time to identify some comparative baseline data and trends that may represent important areas for concern for the identification of risk and assist in the development of early intervention and remedial programs. Gathering data over time also provides a vehicle for evaluating outcomes and policy changes. However this is perhaps one of the most difficult domains for which to identify specific measureable and quantitative indicators. There are no readily available measures of child and youth community connectedness that have been developed and tested for validity and reliability.

It is assumed that the children's and youth's strong sense of relationship with family, peers and community provides them protection from a sense of isolation and social exclusion. The indicators used in this domain address several important factors relating to child and youth connectedness. However because of the complexity of this domain these indicators require some further development and refinement. For example, ethnic or culturally appropriate in care placements has been chosen as an indicator. This measure provides somewhat

general information about cultural connectedness and is also useful as a measure of compliance with an important policy direction. However to enhance its usefulness this indicator needs to be used in tandem with some other indicators relating to the placement of Aboriginal children such as data on quality of the culturally appropriate placements, the number of Aboriginal foster homes approved and average number of moves of all children placed in foster homes. In addition, the indicators in this domain need to be expanded to include data about children and youth that are not in the school population. It would be very useful for planners and policy makers to have an indicator which identified the proportion of the population of children and youth who attended and did not attend school - in particular proportion of the children in care who were attending school.

It is important to note in examining the children and youth's sense of the strength of relationships that there are no data on the nature, level or amount of social support that is received from their teachers or adult family members. The research literature would indicate that it is not only the strength of these relationships but the nature and amount of the social support that is received. Consequently this data would give a much more complete indication of child and youth connectedness.

> Don Fuchs University of Manitoba

### What's working well to address community connections



Youth in Philanthropy (YIP) is a movement to engage young people in community foundations and philanthropy across Canada. As youth are seen to be in the best position to understand the needs and concerns of youth, and to know what programs and activities will be of interest and value, YIP provides opportunities for community foundations and youth to work together through youth advisory committees. With the support of an adult advisor, youth work to build endowment funds, from which they make grants to youth projects in their communities. They also undertake community leadership activities and work with their foundation on programs such as Vital Signs and environmental initiatives.

Youth participants gain knowledge and skills, develop leadership, promote volunteerism and philanthropy, and support worthwhile projects at a local level. The community foundation and the community at large benefit from their involvement with youth, both now and in the future, as they invest in building the interest and capacity for youth participation in philanthropy and civil society.

Youth philanthropy in Canada is supported nationally by Community Foundations of Canada. There are currently 20 community foundations across B.C. involved with YIP.

www.yipcanada.org

"I think that youth need a strong support system and people around them who truly care and want the best for them regardless of their situation."

Youth participant, Lower Mainland

### VOICES FROM YOUTH WORKSHOPS -WHAT YOUTH THINK ABOUT FAMILY, PEER AND COMMUNITY CONNECTIONS

# Adult support is valuable and necessary to youth well-being

Having an adult in their life to turn to for support and guidance was consistently identified as an indicator of well-being.

Youth were disappointed by how many young people didn't have an adult to talk to if they had a serious problem.

Youth felt that families help you through difficult times and keep you on a healthy track.

Youth stressed the significance of feeling connected to your family and community.

# Long-term relationships are hard to establish for children in care

Youth who are in care talked about how difficult it was to connect to community, school and peers when it was likely they would move from one foster home to another.

### Spirituality is seen as a part of well-being

Spirituality was seen as an important aspect of well-being by immigrant or ethnic minority youth.

### Social media negatively impacts social connections

Youth were concerned that the increasing use of social media is leading to a decrease in positive social interactions and an increase in bullying.

51

My friends i family support me 3 encourage me to create new paths Everyday, and to shine. Without them I feel like I'm nothing.

Plath have good ofinions aswell, and they shouldn't always be shut down by adults. Treat us like we matter:

> I've always opprectated having places to have per adults to talk to. (Supportive teachers, youth group leaders, community members).

# Dear Someone,

How can we show our youth a better Stable living environment, we need more screening for foster parents + adaptive porents Kids need at least onegood nome in there life,

Friends encouraging me to get out and do things, like walk to school, go play sports.

I think that youth need a strong support system, and people around them who truly care and want the best for them regardless of their situation

I think fosterporent Should be boked at more carefully 3 treatment houses too. Also i think bus passes should be free for people going to scheel Also i think jails need more arry crientated. And STI testing should, be free everywhere

Adually Koten to what we have to Bayl.

meds for stis.

Dear You, Having more programs for puth and young adults to got out and stay but of the systems. Group homes should be very structured and about the KIDS. More trings for famales age 16-25 to get help for the the les and become healthy Knowledgette. and successful.

> I think that youth groups & that . Support children is making a positive impact on our lives of when we know there are people that respect our . opinion, it feels comforting

MAYBE OPEN MORE PROGRAM'S FOR FAMILYS. THAT CAN'T afford Equipment: or Donations. from The Community. all I can say is TRY to THINK of Life as Gold. TRY to Believe IN YOUR SELF Maybe you can go futher in life

# **Moving Forward**

*Growing Up in B.C.* is a one-of-a-kind investigation of the state of British Columbia's children and youth. Youth voice was brought to the forefront, a lens was focused on the most vulnerable child and youth populations and leading Canadian scholars were engaged to comment on the findings. Young lives have been examined using as wide a lens as possible to look at six important dimensions of wellbeing – health, learning, safety, behaviour, family economic wellbeing and family, peer and community connections.

The review has been conducted with the understanding that all children have a right to live in healthy conditions and that the goal for all children is to achieve positive and healthy outcomes. Adults, be they parents, policy makers, teachers or politicians, have a responsibility to understand what is happening for children throughout B.C. and to take action to improve circumstances and tackle difficult behaviours and poor outcomes.

The lives of children go by very quickly. In very concrete terms, childhood and adolescence last a mere 988 weeks – 988 weeks to create the circumstances and provide the resources needed to experience a healthy childhood and develop the skills necessary to become independent and capable adults.

What does *Growing Up in B.C.* tell us about the social and physical conditions of children and youth in British Columbia? A number of findings are of concern and should be a call for action:

- Not all children and youth are provided with the basics in terms of healthy living conditions. Many are exposed to tobacco smoke and are not engaged in physical activity or eating healthy foods.
- Many preschoolers are not prepared for early learning experiences, and the impact of early vulnerability plays out as poor academic outcomes throughout the middle and secondary school years.
- Many children report that they don't feel safe at school.
- A greater percentage of children in British Columbia live in poverty than in any other province.
- Although the number of youth charged with serious property crimes has gone down, the number of youth charged with serious violent crimes has not.
- As they get older, youth are more likely to report that teachers don't care about them and that they don't have an adult to talk to if they have a serious problem.



However, it is not all bad news:

- The rate of youth suicides has gone down in the past 25 years.
- Intentional injuries to children and youth have decreased in the past six years.
- Nearly 80 per cent of young people graduate from high school within six years of entering Grade 8.
- Over 60 per cent of youth report that they volunteered in the previous year.
- Teenage birth rates have declined.

Unfortunately, British Columbia continues to have the highest rate of child poverty in Canada. The provincial rate of child poverty has exceeded the national rate since 2000. In 2008, the B.C. child poverty rate was 10.4 per cent, 1.3 per cent above the national rate. An estimated 87,000 children in British Columbia lived in low-income families in 2008.<sup>175</sup>

There are groups of children and youth who are not doing as well as their peers:

- Aboriginal children and youth encounter significant disadvantages – they face more health risks, experience less success in school and are over-represented in the child welfare and juvenile justice systems.
- Children who have been in the care of the government are also at serious disadvantage – they too face more health risks, are much less likely to experience academic success or graduate from high school, and are more likely to use tobacco, alcohol and drugs. They are three times as likely to have attempted suicide and more likely to have been pregnant or gotten someone pregnant. They often go to bed hungry, and they are half as likely to have caring adult to talk to about a serious issue.

- There are patterns of disadvantage that appear for certain geographic regions children and youth in the North, the Interior and northern Vancouver Island are more likely to live in families receiving income assistance and to be in care. Babies are more likely to be exposed prenatally to tobacco and alcohol in these three regions. Children in the North and on Vancouver Island achieve poorer academic outcomes, and teens in the North have higher rates of pregnancy and hospitalizations due to injury.
- There also appears to be an "at-risk" pattern as teens get older. Not only do physical activity rates go down with age, but so do the numbers of teens who report that they like school and think their teachers care about them. Teens are also more vulnerable to unintentional injuries.

It is easy to become complacent about at-risk child populations – impoverished circumstances and poor outcomes have come to be accepted for some of our children and youth. This complacency can no longer be tolerated. The percentages may be low: eight per cent of children and youth in B.C. are Aboriginal, at any one time one per cent of all children and youth are in the care of the government, and over 10 per cent live in poverty. But the absolute numbers are disturbing – over 70,000 children and youth are Aboriginal, nearly 11,000 children are in care over the course of a year and more than 80,000 children and youth live in poverty.

What is most disturbing is that many children are caught in the vortex of all three patterns of vulnerability. In addition, these more vulnerable young people often live in remote communities with very few resources. A new path for these children and youth must be built and sustained. Changes in policies and resource allocations can support healthier living conditions and more positive outcomes. A complete picture of B.C.'s children and youth has yet to be achieved because we have incomplete data. This report establishes a baseline for some of the essential indicators of well-being. Most of these will be tracked over time to determine whether circumstances and outcomes for young people have changed and improved. Some measures will not be repeated as they did not illuminate an important aspect of children's lives, and future reports will focus in on those indicators that are malleable – those that can change with modifications to policy and practice.

Unfortunately, due to absence of reliable data, it was not possible to include in this report some important indicators identified during our work with youth and external data experts. These indicators are viewed by the Representative, the Provincial Health Officer, the external data experts and the McCreary youth as essential in understanding the state of B.C.'s children and youth. Therefore, statistical agencies or governments are encouraged to improve or expand data sets in the relevant areas. In other cases, organizations are encouraged to strengthen existing tools in order to explore vital topics more clearly or to increase their sample size in B.C.

Within the Health domain, three areas need to be explored in the future. Positive aspects of child mental health such as self-esteem need to be investigated, as do aspects of mental illness, including prevalence rates, service utilization rates and hospitalizations.

The second gap in the current suite of health indicators, the rate of children and youth with special needs, requires clarity around definition of special needs before it can be examined consistently and differences in these rates across regions or specific subpopulations understood. The experience of children and youth living with chronic health concerns is the third area that needs more attention. Chronic and life-threatening diseases such as cancer, diabetes and asthma and the experiences of living with these diseases need to be understood, again across regions and sub-populations.

Some of the existing data for the Learning domain have been criticized by stakeholders – the school readiness measure is based on teachers' perceptions and not on measured skills of the child. The validity of school readiness and academic achievement data has also been questioned for Aboriginal children and immigrant children. The transition from learning to read to reading to learn is too important to not seek the most valid and reliable measures possible. Debate is welcome about how to improve the data in this domain.

Other indicators worthy of exploring include measures of the school environment such as teacher-student relations, disciplinary climate of the classroom and student advocacy. Another emerging area of concern is students whose academic success is affected by having to have a job or to care for younger siblings, incapacitated parents or elderly relatives.

In the Safety domain, several important indicators should be considered in the future, including housing and homelessness, the ability of parents to safely and effectively raise children, the rate of youth crime victimization, and child and youth exposure to domestic violence. There is also a need in this domain to refine the definitions and measures of some existing indicators – the recurrence of abuse and neglect, bullying and online safety – in order to not only understand these events better but understand how to make change. The construct of family economic well-being or poverty is complex and poorly understood in terms of how to measure it accurately and completely. Current measures do not capture all the facets of family poverty – are resources available, what do families accomplish with their resources, and how deep and persistent is the poverty? A case can also be made for measuring the less tangible aspects of family well-being, such as happiness or generalized well-being.

The measures in the Behaviour domain are some of the more readily understood and easily quantified aspects of children's lives. What is lacking is an understanding of why some higher risk youth make poor decisions while other high risk youth make healthy decisions. What are the factors that lead to the decision not to smoke, use alcohol or drugs or have unprotected sex? What approaches to helping children and youth to alter negative behaviour patterns are effective?

Family, peer and community connections is perhaps the newest area of exploration with regards to measuring child and youth well-being. The current measures require modification to provide more precise information about the experiences of youth and what is working for them. Since much of the programming and activity for children and youth happens at regional or municipal levels, it will be important to find ways to develop measures and reporting mechanisms. Work is also required to better capture the influencing role of culture on young people's lives. Across all domains, it is apparent that the limited availability of data on ethnicity, language and culture significantly hampers our ability to adequately address how these factors influence outcomes. Future measures should not only address the nature of what we are investing in meaningful relationships and connections for children and youth but what the potential is for connectedness to change lives.

The partial picture of child and youth well-being presented in this report raises many questions about roles and intervention approaches. In examining issues of regional disparity or disadvantages between groups, the involvement of academics and service providers is not a new concept but continues to be an important and necessary partnership. It is a more recent struggle to understand how to involve young people meaningfully in this process and to balance youth recommendations for action, rooted in their personal experiences, with evidence-based interventions.

That interventions for addressing disparities should be based in evidence is undeniable, and the use of existing systematic reviews can facilitate better choices. What is less obvious is whether universality is always the best response to child abuse/neglect issues. As stated by one of our experts, we must be open to the possibility that the same issues may have very different solutions for different groups. Factors to consider include age, ethnicity, personal histories and experiences prior to coming into care. Youth and data experts alike have commented on the influencing role of parenting and parenting capacity on well-being. The difficulty is in intervening more effectively with parents when issues are identified and being clear about the difference in actions between protecting children and supporting families. There is movement toward greater crosssectoral responses and integrated professional supports for families, but the challenge continues to be how to do this well. This report is merely our first step to understanding how well children and youth are faring in B.C. As mentioned, the Office of the Provincial Health Officer intends to identify a comprehensive suite of indicators that will guide a future report on the health and wellbeing of all children in British Columbia. Working in partnership with the Canadian Institute for Health Information, the Provincial Health Officer is undertaking an extensive consultation process with provincial, national and international experts in child health and well-being indicator development as well as policy makers, practitioners and representatives from the academic community. The goal is to identify a detailed set of indicators that can influence child and youth health and well-being and that can be tracked by government over time. Future reports on the well-being of children and youth in B.C. will build on the success of this first report and refine the data gathering and reporting process by:

- encouraging the collection and use of longitudinal data that tracks outcomes over time
- expanding the use of disaggregated data by geography, age, gender, Aboriginal status, ethnicity and experience "in care" to increase the understanding of where risk and resiliency exist
- analyzing data across domains and indicators to increase the understanding of how variables intersect and inter-relate
- expanding the contributions of young people in understanding the experiences of their lives and their priorities.

The only thing youth want in life is a sense of belonging. Whether through interaction with peers, involvement in sports, or volunteering in the community, the key to healthy, happy youth is giving them opportunities to feel engaged and useful, and helping them feel that what they're doing is important."

Youth participant, Lower Mainland

# Appendix I Data Sources

Data Source and Owner	Description	Limitations
BC Vital Statistics Agency	The British Columbia Vital Statistics Agency is responsible for the determination, registration and certification of vital events that occur in the province. The Agency provides vital event information to researchers, health planners, government agencies, and the general public through a series of annual reports.	Measures sourced from the BC Vital Statistics Agency are reported by calendar year. Represented are in-province events occurring to B.C. residents only; vital events occurring in-province to non- residents are not represented. Vital events involving B.C. residents, but occurring out of province are also not considered by Vital Statistics measures.
BC Stats	Estimates and projections of British Columbia's overall and Aboriginal Identity populations are provided by BC Stats. Estimates and projections use information collected by the 2006 Census, and operate on a series of standard assumptions about population growth.	The slightly different methodologies that inform population estimates and projections of the general and Aboriginal Identity child populations imply that the population of non-Aboriginal children is not necessarily the difference between the overall child population and the Aboriginal Identity child population.
BC Statistics P.E.O.P.L.E. 34	Produced in June 2009, BC Stats P.E.O.P.L.E. 34 (Population Extrapolation for Organization Planning with Less Error, run cycle 34) provides detailed estimates of British Columbia's population from 1971. Estimates adjust information collected by the 2006 Census of Population by accounting for individuals missing or double counted during Census administration. Estimates are available by gender and age, and for the province's geographic sub-regions.	Although the Census endeavours to count all Canadians, coverage for 2006 was approximately 98%. Adjustments are made to account for this coverage error, and Statistics Canada undertakes every effort to ensure high quality Census information by minimizing data collection and processing errors.
Statistics Canada 2006 Census	In addition to providing the basis for estimates of British Columbia's children and youth population, the 2006 Census of Population was a frequently used source of contextual and background information related to immigration, language, ethnic origins, and education attainment.	Census content as to the cultural background of Canadians is obtained from a sample of approximately one in five Canadian households. Information collected from the 20% sample is weighted to produce inferences and estimates for the national population. Estimates will be subject to a certain degree of error as the characteristics of the selected sample will tend to differ slightly from the characteristics of the overall population.
Ministry of Child and Family Development	The Ministry of Children and Family Development is the source of data related to youth in custody, children in care, incidence of child abuse or neglect and child fatalities. The ministry is the exclusive collector and holder of data related to the province's child welfare system, including administrative data related to the province's in-care child population.	Rates of Aboriginal children in care are imperfect as the Aboriginal populations identified in the ministry's data, and the Aboriginal Identity population data do not entirely overlap as the ministry operates on a different definition of Aboriginal than BC Stats.

Data Source and Owner	Description	Limitations
Ministry of Education	The British Columbia Ministry of Education is the supplier of information on Foundation Skills Assessment (FSA) test results, and six year high school completion. Ministry data is originally collected by School District, but for the purposes of this report have been aggregated to the Health Service Delivery Area level, and Health Authority level. Aggregation was completed using the BC Stats translation file.	With limited exceptions, all Grade 4 and Grade 7 students are expected to sit the FSA tests. All statistics based on Ministry of Education data incorporate information collected from Children with Special Needs. Inclusion of information on the FSA achievement and high school completion of these children may bias reported results if it is assumed that Children with Special Needs are unequally distributed across the reported student groups – male and female students, and Aboriginal and non- Aboriginal students.
British Columbia School Satisfaction Surveys	The British Columbia School Satisfaction Surveys are administered by the British Columbia Ministry of Education. The School Satisfaction Surveys promote accountability, and provide school administrators with indicators of school performance across many dimensions – including student achievement and social development, and school safety. The School Satisfaction Survey data presented herein are from the 2007/2008 Survey, and provide information on British Columbia public school students in Grades 3 and 4, and Grade 7.	Data is collected at the individual school and School District levels, but have been amalgamated using the BC Stats Administrative Region Translation File and are reported at the Health Service Delivery Area and Health Authority levels. Students denoted 'Aboriginal' in the School Satisfaction Surveys self-identify. Survey response rates for the reported upon groups, students in Grades 3 and 4 and students in Grade 7, were excellent. Eighty seven per cent of students in both the above identified groups provided valid survey responses. Low response rates for the remaining respondent groups – Grade 10 students, Grade 12 students, elementary school parents, and secondary school parents – meant that data for these populations were not reported in Growing Up in British Columbia.
Ministry of Housing and Social Development	Data for children in families in the province receiving Income Assistance are provided by the Ministry of Housing and Social Development. Listed are end of month counts of families receiving Income Assistance, and end of month counts of children in families receiving Income Assistance.	Income Assistance cases are an aggregate of two specific case categories: Temporary Assistance Cases, and Disability Assistance Cases. The former case category is further delineated into sub- categories based upon the individual's readiness to work.
Human Early Learning Partnership	Early Development Instrument (EDI) data are provided by the Human Early Learning Partnership (HELP) as part of their Early Child Development (ECD) Mapping Project. The EDI itself is a population based estimate of child development at the time of school entry, and measures five important domains of early childhood development: Physical health and well-being; social competence; emotional maturity; language and cognitive development, and communication skills and general knowledge.	EDI data are collected for kindergarten children in schools within B.C., including kindergarten children in public, independent and Band (First Nations governed) schools. No children are intentionally excluded from the research, although participation by all districts and schools is voluntary. The EDI is a measure of teachers' perceptions of children's relative standing not their attainment of developmental skills. The instrument has been extensively tested, and has undergone numerous revisions to ensure high levels of internal consistency, reliability and validity.

Data Source and Owner	Description	Limitations
McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV (AHS IV)	The McCreary Centre Society's Adolescent Health Surveys are population based surveys designed to monitor the health status and risk behaviours of British Columbia youth. The fourth and most recent survey targets the British Columbia student population, Grades 7 to 12, enrolled in regular public schools during the 2007-2008 school year. Measures sourced from the AHS IV are cited as the 2008 year to maintain consistency with McCreary's Centre Society's published reports.	Survey coverage is high – the fourth survey was conducted in all but nine of the province's 2007-2008 School Districts, with 29,315 students providing complete data records. The survey is designed to produce estimates of population characteristics with a maximum standard error of 3.5%. Estimates identified as having standard errors above 4% were identified in documents provided to data experts for commentary.
Canadian Community Health Survey Cycle 4	Since 2000-2001, the Canadian Community Health Survey (CCHS) has compiled information on the health status, health care utilization, and health determinants of the Canadian population aged 12 and older. To support health surveillance programs and promote health research more generally, the CCHS assembles health data at the national, provincial, and intra-provincial levels. CCHS content reflects contemporary and emerging health issues, and from 2007 data is released annually.	CCHS measures are survey based estimates for the British Columbia population 12 to 18, and in certain instances may be of marginal or unacceptable quality. CCHS estimates that appear in bold are designated marginal by Statistics Canada. Such estimates are subject to high levels of sampling variability as indicated by a calculated Coefficient of Variation between 16.6 and 33.3. Unacceptable CCHS estimates, those with a Coefficient of Variation above 33.3, have been deemed invalid by Statistics Canada and are therefore not reported. The CCHS does not capture data for persons living on Indian Reserves and on Crown Lands, institutional residents, full-time members of the Canadian Forces, and residents of certain remote regions.
Survey of Labour and Income Dynamics	The Survey of Labour and Income Dynamics (SLID) is a longitudinal survey administered by Statistics Canada. The SLID targets all persons living in Canada, and since 1993 has collected information on economic well-being and its determinants.	The SLID is designed to support reliable statistical inference at the provincial level and for certain Central Metropolitan Areas, but the survey does exclude the following groups: Persons living in Yukon, the Northwest Territories, and Nunavut, persons living on Reserves, persons living in institutions, and military personnel living in barracks. The SLID, unlike the Labour Force Survey for example, does not have explicit guidelines surrounding the release of low quality estimates. However, documentation suggests that the sampling variability of estimates for British Columbia, as measured by the Coefficient of Variation, is well within the acceptable bounds Statistics Canada has defined for estimates sourced from other surveys.

Data Source and Owner	Description	Limitations
Labour Force Survey	The Labour Force Survey (LFS) provides regular, timely data about the Canadian labour market, and is currently conducted at monthly intervals. The LFS is the only source of monthly information on standard labour market indicators such as the unemployment rate and the participation rate, and supplies valuable information on the characteristics of Canada's employed, and unemployed populations.	Approximately 54,000 households are interviewed for the survey each month. Institutionalized persons, persons living on reserves, and full-time members of the Canadian Armed Forces are excluded from the LFS. Similar to the Census, the LFS defines Aboriginal as individuals that identify with at least one Aboriginal group – North American Indian, Métis, or Inuit for example. LFS estimates are published in according with release guidelines outlined in Statistics Canada's Guide to the Labour Force Survey, 2007. LFS estimates with a calculated Coefficient of Variation between 16.5 and 33.3 are emboldened to alert users to potential accuracy problems. Potentially misleading LFS estimates, those with a Coefficient of Variation above 33.3, are not reported.
Universal Crime Reporting Survey	Youth crime statistics utilize aggregate data from the Uniform Crime Reporting (UCR) Survey, which gathers and stores information contained in police occurrence report forms. The UCR is designed to measure the incidence of crime in Canadian society and its characteristics, producing a continuous historical record of crime and traffic statistics reported by each of the nation's police agencies since 1962.	The occurrence forms that inform the UCR follow strict reporting procedures: for violent offences, the total number of offences is equal to the number of victims involved in an incident of violent crime; for property crimes, the violent crime of robbery, and other crimes, the number of offenses is equal to the number of distinct incidents. Crimes reported are also governed by the Most Serious Offence Rule, which states that when a single criminal incident contains a number of legal violations only the most serious violation is recorded.
British Columbia Injury Research and Prevention Unit	Data on child injuries are sourced from the British Columbia Injury Research and Prevention Unit (BCIRPU). Established in 1997, and funded by the British Columbia Children's Hospital Foundation, the British Columbia Ministry of Healthy Living and Sport, and the Department of Developmental Neurosciences and Child Health, the BCIRPU endeavours to develop evidence-based injury prevention strategies. BCIRPU data is available online; however, the unit does caution the use of their data in place of official statistics.	The injury database managed by the BCIRPU synthesizes hospital admissions data from the Ministry of Health Services Discharge Abstract Database (DAD), mortality data from the British Columbia Vital Statistics Agency, and Population data from BC Stats P.E.O.P.L.E. 34 population estimation and projection tool. All injury hospitalizations, as well as hospitalizations by specific injury type are identified according to the International Classification of Disease Codes, 10th revision (ICD-10). Hospitalization data, from DAD, is based on hospital separations, and includes all injury cases admitted to British Columbia hospitals.
British Columbia Perinatal Database Registry	The British Columbia Perinatal Database Registry (BCPDR) has the following mission: "To collect, maintain, analyse and disseminate comprehensive, province-wide perinatal data for the purposes of monitoring and improving perinatal care." The Registry began collecting perinatal health data from a small number of hospital sites in 1994, and in 2001 province-wide hospital participation in the Registry was achieved.	The Registry currently captures 99 per cent of in-province births; however, births to B.C. women occurring in Alberta or in other out of province health facilities are not captured in the Registry.

# Appendix II

# Data for Aboriginal Identity Children and Youth

Aboriginal Identity refers to those persons who self-identify with at least one Aboriginal group: First Nations (North American Indians as defined by the Census); Métis, and Inuit/Other. Estimates of the Aboriginal Identity population in 2006 are derived from the Census of Population.

As different methodologies are used to calculate population estimates and projections of the general child population and the Aboriginal Identity child population, it is not possible to ascertain the non-Aboriginal population by determining the difference between the general child population and the Aboriginal child population. Therefore, information relating to the general Aboriginal Identity child population is compared against information for the general child population, which includes children of Aboriginal identity.

# Data Notes for MCFD Aboriginal Child and Youth Data

Ministry of Children and Family Development data for children in care is reported by fiscal year, while estimates and projections of the general and Aboriginal Identity child populations are as of July of the specified calendar year. Unlike the information for British Columbia's overall and Aboriginal Identity child populations, Aboriginal Children in Care are distinguishable from non-Aboriginal children in care. One final caution must also be stated. The Aboriginal populations described by MCFD and population data, do not entirely overlap. In order to be designated Aboriginal by MCFD, the child must satisfy at least one of the following criteria:

- must be registered under the Indian Act of Canada
- must have a biological parent who is registered under the Indian Act of Canada
- must be under 12 years of age and have a biological parent who is of Aboriginal ancestry and considers himself or herself to be Aboriginal
- must be 12 years of age or older, of Aboriginal ancestry, and consider himself or herself to be Aboriginal

It is unknown if MCFD Aboriginal children-in-care data is consistent with the Aboriginal Identity data reported by BC Stats.

## **Appendix III**

### Data Notes for a Snapshot of B.C.'s Children and Youth

- Information presented for the province's general child population is from the BC Stats' P.E.O.P.L.E. 34 population estimates and projections tool.
- All descriptive information related to B.C.'s in-care child population is provided by the Ministry of Children and Family Development.
- Unless otherwise noted, information related to B.C.'s Aboriginal children and youth population is sourced from BC Stats' censusbased estimates of the province's Aboriginal Identity population.
- Descriptive information summarizing British Columbia's immigrant and visible minority populations has been collected from three sources: Citizenship and Immigration Canada, BC Stats Census 2006 Fast Facts: Immigration Population of British Columbia, and BC Stats Census 2006 Fast Facts: Mother Tongue and Home Language.

- Information summarizing family structure, social security utilization and income levels are sourced from the following:
  - The number of families is sourced from Statistics Canada's CANSIM Table 111-0011, Family characteristics, by family type, family composition and characteristics of parents, annual.
  - The Income Assistance figures are provided by the Ministry of Housing and Social Development.
  - The Unemployment rates are produced by BC Stats based on Statistics Canada's Survey of Labour and Income Dynamics.
  - The median-after tax income amount is sourced from Statistics Canada's CANSIM Table 202-0605, Median aftertax income by Economic family type, 2008 constant dollars, annual.

## Appendix IV Indicator Measurements and Sources

Domain	Indicator	Measure	Source
Child Health	Healthy Birth Weight	Rate of Low Birth Weight and High Birth Weight Births	British Columbia Perinatal Database Registry and British Columbia Vital Statistics Agency
	Risky Maternal Behaviours	Smoking and Alcohol Identified as Risk Factors during Pregnancy	British Columbia Perinatal Database Registry
	Infant Mortality	Infant Death Rate	British Columbia Vital Statistics Agency
	Physical Activity	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "On how many of the past seven days did you exercise or participate in physical activities for at least 20 minutes that made you sweat and breathe hard?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
		British Columbia School Satisfaction Survey Question: "At school, do you get exercise (for example, physical activity or sports)?"	British Columbia School Satisfaction Survey
	Fruit and Vegetable Consumption	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "Did you eat or drink the following things yesterday – fruit? Did you eat or drink the following things yesterday – green salad or vegetables?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
		British Columbia School Satisfaction Survey Question: "At school, are you learning about healthy food and exercise?"	British Columbia School Satisfaction Survey
		Canadian Community Health Survey variable presenting the number of daily servings of fruit and vegetables, British Columbia youth 12 to 18	Canadian Community Health Survey Cycle Four
	Exposure to Second-hand Smoke	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "How often are you usually exposed to tobacco smoke inside your home or your family vehicle?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
	Child and Teen Suicide	Annual Suicide Deaths, Youth 18 and Under	British Columbia Vital Statistics Agency
	Suicide	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Questions: "During the past 12 months, did you ever seriously consider killing yourself?"; "During the past 12 months, how many times did you actually attempt suicide?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV

Domain	Indicator	Measure	Source
Child Learning	Student Achievement	Student Achievement on Grade 4 and Grade 7 Foundation Skills Assessment Tests in Numeracy, Reading, and Writing	British Columbia Ministry of Education
		Children in their Age-Appropriate Grade	British Columbia Ministry of Education
	High School Completion	Six Year Completion Rate, Students in Their Grade 8 Year, 2001/2002	British Columbia Ministry of Education
		McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "When do you expect to finish your education?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
	School Readiness	Children vulnerable on at least one Early Development Instrument Domain	Human Early Learning Partnership
Domain	Indicator	Measure	Source
Child Safety	School Safety	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "How often do you feel safe at school?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
		British Columbia School Satisfaction Survey Questions: "At school are you bullied, teased, or picked on?" "Do you feel safe at school?"	British Columbia School Satisfaction Survey
	Online and Internet Safety	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Questions: "Have you ever been in contact with someone on the internet who made you feel unsafe?" "In the past 12 months, how many times did other people bully or pick on you through the Internet?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
	Children in Care	Rates of Children in Care	British Columbia Ministry of Children and Family Development
	Child Abuse or Neglect	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "Have you ever been physically abused or mistreated by anyone in your family or by anyone else?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
		Rate of recurrence of child neglect and/or abuse by family	British Columbia Ministry of Children and Family Development
	Injury Hospitalizations and Injury Deaths	Deaths by Unintentional Injury; Fatalities of Children Receiving Services under the Child, Family and Community Service Act; Fatalities of Children in Care	British Columbia Injury Research and Prevention Unit, British Columbia Vital Statistics Agency, British Columbia Ministry of Children and Family Development

Domain	Indicator	Measure	Source
Family Economic Well-being	Incidence of Low Income	Persons and Families in Low Income, LICO-IAT and Market Basket Measures	Survey of Labour and Income Dynamics
	Financial Assistance	Children in families receiving Income Assistance	British Columbia Ministry of Housing and Social Development
	Food Security and Access to Nutrition	Canadian Community Health Survey's 'Household Food Security Status' variable	Canadian Community Health Survey Cycle Four
		McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "Some young people go to bed hungry because there is not enough food at home. How often does this happen to you?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
Domain	Indicator	Measure	Source
Child Behaviour	Teenage Pregnancy	Rates of Teenage Pregnancy and Live Birth to Teenage Mothers	British Columbia Vital Statistics Agency
	Teenage Pregnancy	Rates of Teenage Pregnancy and Live Birth to Teenage Mothers McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "How many times have you been pregnant or gotten someone pregnant?"	British Columbia Vital Statistics Agency McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
	Teenage Pregnancy Tobacco Use	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "How many times have	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent

Domain	Indicator	Measure	Source
Child Behaviour	Alcohol Use	Canadian Community Health Survey Questions: "During the past 12 months, have you had a drink of beer, wine, liquor or any other alcoholic beverage?"; "How often in the past 12 months have you had 5 or more drinks on one occasion?"	Canadian Community Health Survey Cycle Four
		McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Questions: "Have you ever had a drink of alcohol other than a few sips?"; "In the past 12 months, how often did you have at least one drink of alcohol?"; "During the past 30 days, on how many days did you have 5 or more drinks of alcohol in a row, that is, within a couple of hours?"; "During the past year, have any of the following happened to you because you were drinking or using drugs?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
	Teenage Drug Use	Canadian Community Health Survey information on the following topics: Lifetime illicit drug use including Cannabis one time; Lifetime illicit drug use excluding Cannabis one time; Illicit drug use in the past 12 months including Cannabis one time; Illicit drug use in the past 12 months excluding Cannabis one time	Canadian Community Health Survey Cycle Four
		McCreary Adolescent Health Survey Questions: "Have you ever used marijuana (pot, weed, cannabis, hash)?"; "During the past 30 days, how many days did you use marijuana (pot, weed)?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
		McCreary Adolescent Health Survey Question: "During your life, have you used any of the following drugs?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
	Healthy Sexual Behaviours	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Questions: "Have you ever had sexual intercourse?"; "During the past year, with how many people have you had sexual intercourse?"; "Did you drink alcohol or use drugs before you had sexual intercourse the last time?"; "The last time you had sexual intercourse did you or your partner use a condom or other latex barrier?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
	Positive Leisure or Recreational Pursuits	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "In the past 12 months, how often have you"taken part in dance or aerobic classes or lessons, other than in gym class?"; "taken part in art, drama, singing, or music?"; "done a hobby or craft?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
	Youth Involvement with Crime	Youth Charged with a Serious Crime and Youth Crime Rate	Universal Crime Reporting Survey
	with Chine	Youth in Custody	British Columbia Ministry of Children and Family Development

Domain	Indicator	Measure	Source
Family, Peer, and Community Connections	Ethnic or Culturally Appropriate Care Placement	Culturally Appropriate Matches for Aboriginal Children and Youth	British Columbia Ministry of Children and Family Development
	Community Connectedness	Cultural Belonging and Attachment, as measured by McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Questions: "Thinking about the ethnic or cultural group that you most identify with, how much do you agree or disagree with the following statement – I have a strong sense of belonging to my own ethnic group?"; "Thinking about the ethnic or cultural group that you most identify with, how much do you agree or disagree with the following statement – I feel a strong attachment towards my own ethnic group?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
		Canadian Community Health Survey Question: "How would you describe your sense of belonging to your local community?"	Canadian Community Health Survey Cycle Four
		McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Questions: "How do you feel about going to school?"; "How much do you feel that your teachers care about you?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
	Adults in Your Life	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Questions: "If you were having a serious problem, is there an adult in your family that you would feel okay talking to?"; "If you were having a serious problem, is there an adult who is not in your family that you would feel okay talking to?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
		British Columbia School Satisfaction Survey Question: "Do your teachers care about you?"	British Columbia School Satisfaction Survey
	Youth Volunteering	McCreary Adolescent Health Survey IV Question: "In the past 12 months how often have you volunteered (helped others without pay) for example, helping a charity, unpaid babysitting or yard work?"	McCreary Centre Society Adolescent Health Survey IV
	Interaction and Participation with Peers	British Columbia School Satisfaction Survey Question: "At school, do you participate in activities outside of class hours (for example, clubs, dance, sports teams, music)?"	British Columbia School Satisfaction Survey

## **Appendix V** External Data Experts Biographies

**Bruce MacLaurin**, MSW, PhD (Cand.) is an Assistant Professor at the Faculty of Social Work, University of Calgary. He is currently the Co-Investigator on the third cycle of the Canadian Incidence Study of Reported Child Abuse and Neglect (CIS-2008), as well as the Principal Investigator for provincial studies in B.C., Alberta and Saskatchewan. His research and publishing has focused on child welfare service delivery, foster care outcomes, child maltreatment and street youth in Canada, and he has more than 15 years experience in non-profit children's services.

**Margo Greenwood**, PhD, is Academic Leader of the National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health and an Indigenous scholar of Cree ancestry with more than 20 years of experience in the field of early childhood education. She has served with over 20 national and provincial federations, committees and assemblies, and has undertaken work with UNICEF, the United Nations and the Canadian Reference Group to the World Health Organization Commission on Health Determinants. In recognition of her years of work to promote awareness and policy action on the rights and well-being of Aboriginal children, youth and families, Margo Greenwood was the recipient of the Queen's Jubilee medal in 2002 and was recently awarded the Confederation of University Faculty Associations' Academic of the Year Award. **Cecilia Benoit**, PhD, is a scientist at the Centre for Addictions Research of B.C. and Professor of Sociology at the University of Victoria. She is involved in ongoing research focused on midwifery and the organization of maternity care in Canada and internationally, and is involved in a variety of projects that employ mixed methodologies to investigate the health of vulnerable populations. Cecilia completed her doctorate in Sociology at the University of Toronto, and has been a visiting professor in Sweden, Finland and Japan. Cecilia is the recipient of numerous awards, including the 2006 Award in Gender Studies from the Royal Society of Canada, the University of Victoria 2010 Craigdarroch Award for Societal Contribution, and the 2010 B.C. Community Achievement Award.

J. Douglas Willms, PhD, is a professor and Director of the Canadian Research Institute for Social Policy at the University of New Brunswick (UNB). He is the Canada Research Chair in Literacy and Human Development, a Fellow of the Royal Society of Canada, a Member of the US National Academy of Education and a Fellow of the International Academy of Education. Dr. Willms has published over 200 research articles and monographs pertaining to youth literacy, children's health, the accountability of schooling systems and the assessment of national reforms. He is the author of *Student Engagement at School: A Sense of Belonging and Participation* and *Monitoring School Performance: A Guide for Educators*. **Aron Shlonsky**, PhD, is associate professor and Factor-Inwentash Chair in Child Welfare at the University of Toronto, the director of the Bell Canada Child Welfare Research Unit, and Co-Director of the Canadian Centre of Excellence for Child Welfare. He is co-author of *Child Welfare Research: Advances for Child Welfare Practice and Policy* (2008, Oxford University Press) and has authored and co-authored numerous manuscripts appearing in scholarly journals and books highlighting the use of actuarial tools in child welfare settings, the predictors and effects of sibling separation in foster care, issues surrounding kinship foster care, the implementation of subsidized legal guardianship for relative caregivers, and the teaching and implementation of evidence-based practice.

**Kevin Milligan**, PhD, is Associate Professor of Economics at the University of British Columbia, and is also affiliated with the C.D. Howe Institute and the National Bureau of Economic Research. He studied at Queen's University and the University of Toronto, receiving his PhD in 2001. His research spans the fields of public and labour economics, with a focus on the economics of children and the elderly, as well as other tax and labour market policy topics. His published papers cover topics such as maternity leave, child tax benefits, childcare subsidies, retirement savings, education savings, public pensions, social assistance and inequality. **Grant Charles**, PhD, is Associate Professor in the School of Social Work at the University of British Columbia (Vancouver) where he also serves as the Chair of Field Education. Prior to coming to the University of British Columbia, Dr. Charles worked in a variety of mental health, special education and child welfare settings. He has been the director of a number of specialized community and residential treatment programs. His current primary research focus is on young caregivers.

**Don Fuchs**, PhD, is a professor at the Faculty of Social Work at University of Manitoba. His current research focuses on the needs and costs of children with disabilities (particularly FASD) in child welfare care, and examines the determinants which result in those children and adolescents coming into care and their experiences while in care. He is one of the founding directors of the Canadian Centre for Disability Studies and serves as Vice-President of its Board. He has been instrumental in the development of a range of educational options relating to Social Work and Disability, and Social Work and in Child and Family Services at the University of Manitoba, Faculty of Social Work.

## References

- <sup>1</sup> United Nations. (1990). Convention on the rights of the child. Retrieved March 6, 2008, from http://www.canadiancrc.com/ PDFs/UN\_Convention\_on\_the\_Rights\_of\_the\_Child\_en.pdf
- <sup>2</sup> Andrews, A., Ben Arieh, A., Carlson, M., Damon, W., Dweck, C., Earls, F., et al. (2002). (Ecology Working Group). *Ecology of Child well-being: advancing the science and the Science-Practice Link*. Georgia: Centre for Child Well-Being.
- <sup>3</sup> Land, K. C., Lamb, V. L., Meadows, S. O., & Taylor, A. (2006). Measuring trends in child well-being: An evidence-based approach. *Social Indicators Research*, 80, 105-132.
- <sup>4</sup> Corbett, T. (2006). The Role of Social Indicators in an Era of Human Service Reform in the United States. In *Indicators of Children's Well-being: Understanding their role, usage and policy influence.*
- <sup>5</sup> Ben-Arieh, A. and Goerge, R. Eds. Netherlands: Springer; Moore, K., et al. (2003). The Uses (and Misuses) of Social Indicators: Implications for Public Policy. *Child Trends Research Brief.* Washington, DC: Child Trends.
- <sup>6</sup> Moore, K., et al. (2008). A Microdata Child Well-Being Index: Conceptualization, Creation, and Findings. *Child Indicators Research*, 1(1), 17-50.
- <sup>7</sup> Land, K. C., Lamb, V. L., Meadows, S. O., & Taylor, A. (2006). Measuring trends in child well-being: An evidence-based approach. Social Indicators Research, 80, 105-132.
- <sup>8</sup> Brooks, A., and Hanafin, S. (2005). Measuring child well-being: An inventory of key indicators, domains and indicator selection criteria to support the development of a national set of child well-being indicators. National Children's Office. Retrieved August 9, 2009, from http://www.childrensdatabase.ie/documents/publications/ Well\_Being\_Indicators\_Inventory\_of\_key\_indicators.pdf.
- <sup>9</sup> Ben-Arieh, A. (2008b). The child indicators movement: Past, present, and future. *Child Indicator Research*. *1(1)*, 3-16.

- <sup>10</sup> Ward, A, Bray, R; and van der Merwe A. (2007). Monitoring Child Well-Being – A South African rights-based approach. HRSC Press
- <sup>11</sup> Ben-Arieh, A. (2008a). Indicators and Indices of Children's Wellbeing: towards a more policy-oriented perspective. *European Journal of Education*, *43*(*1*), 37-50.
- <sup>12</sup> Corbett, T. (2006). The Role of Social Indicators in an Era of Human Service Reform in the United States. In *Indicators of Children's Well-being: Understanding their role, usage and policy influence.* Ben-Arieh, A. and Goerge, R. Eds. Netherlands: Springer.
- <sup>13</sup> Ben-Arieh, A. (2008a). Indicators and Indices of Children's Wellbeing: towards a more policy-oriented perspective. *European Journal of Education*, 43(1), 37-50.
- <sup>14</sup> Ben-Arieh, A. and Goerge, R. (2006). Measuring and Monitoring Children's Well-being. In *Indicators of Children's Well-being: Understanding their role, usage and policy influence.* Ben-Arieh, A. and Goerge, R. Eds. Netherlands: Springer.
- <sup>15</sup> Corbett, T. (2006). The Role of Social Indicators in an Era of Human Service Reform in the United States. In *Indicators of Children's Well-being: Understanding their role, usage and policy influence.* Ben-Arieh, A. and Goerge, R. Eds. Netherlands: Springer.
- <sup>16</sup> Hanafin, S. et al. (2007). Achieving Consensus in Developing a National Set of Child Well-Being Indicators. *Social Indicators Research, 80*, 79-104.
- <sup>17</sup> Hanafin, S. and Brooks, A. (2009). From Rhetoric to Reality: Challenges in Using Data to Report on a National Set of Child Well-Being Indicators. *Child Indicators Research*, 2, 33-55.
- <sup>18</sup> Moore, K. (1997). Criteria for Indicators of Child Well-Being. In *Indicators of Children's Well-Being*. Hauser, R. et al. Eds. New York, New York: Russell Sage Foundation.

- <sup>19</sup> Brooks, A., and Hanafin, S. (2005). *Measuring child well-being: An inventory of key indicators, domains and indicator selection criteria to support the development of a national set of child well-being indicators*. National Children's Office. Retrieved August 9, 2009, from http://www.childrensdatabase.ie/documents/publications/ Well\_Being\_Indicators\_Inventory\_of\_key\_indicators.pdf.
- <sup>20</sup> Brown, B. and Moore, K. (2009). What Gets Measured Gets Done: High Priority Opportunities to Improve Our Nation's Capacity to Monitor Child and Youth Well-Being – A White Paper for the Annie E. Casey Foundation. *Child Trends*. Washington, DC: Child Trends.
- <sup>21</sup> Ben-Arieh, A. and Goerge, R. (2006). Measuring and Monitoring Children's Well-being. In *Indicators of Children's Well-being: Understanding their role, usage and policy influence*. Ben-Arieh, A. and Goerge, R. Eds. Netherlands: Springer.
- <sup>22</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008).
   *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*
- <sup>23</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). *The State of Victoria's Children 2008:* A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>24</sup> Department for Children, Schools, and Families. (2008). Every Child Matters Outcomes Framework [online]. Available: http:// publications.everychildmatters.gov.uk/eOrderingDownload/DCSF-00331-2008.pdf [9 Feb, 2010].
- <sup>25</sup> Michalski, J. H. (2002). Family Dynamics, Labour Market Attachment and "At-Risk" Children. In M. V. Hayes & L. T. Foster (Eds.), Too Small to See, Too Big to Ignore: Child Health and Wellbeing in British Columbia (Vol. 35). Victoria: University of Victoria.
- <sup>26</sup> Brown, B., & Corbett, T. (2003). Social Indicators as Tools of Public Policy. In R. P. Weissberg, H. J. Walberg, M. U. O'Brien & C. Bartels-Kuster (Eds.), Long-term Trends in the Well-Being of Children and Youth. Washington DC: CWLA Press.
- <sup>27</sup> Trocmé, N., MacLaurin, B., & Fallon, B. (2000). Canadian Child Welfare Outcomes Indicator Matrix: An Ecological Approach to Tracking Service Outcomes. Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment, and Trauma, 4(1), 165-190.

- <sup>28</sup> Trocmé, N., MacLaurin, B., Fallon, B., Shlonsky, A., Mulcahy, M., & Esposito, T. (2009). National Child Welfare Outcomes Indicator Matrix (NOM). Montreal, Quebec: McGill University Centre for Research on Children and Families.
- <sup>29</sup> Trocmé, N., MacLaurin, B., Fallon, B., Shlonsky, A., Mulcahy, M., & Esposito, T. (2009). National Child Welfare Outcomes Indicator Matrix (NOM). Montreal, Quebec: McGill University Centre for Research on Children and Families.
- <sup>30</sup> Trocmé, N., MacLaurin, B., Fallon, B., Knoke, D., Pitman, L., & McCormack, M. (2006). Mesnmimk Wasatek - Catching a Drop of Light: Understanding the Overrepresentation of First Nations Children in Canada's Child Welfare System: An Analysis of the Canadian Incidence Study of Reported Child Abuse and Neglect (CIS-2003). Toronto: Centres of Excellence for Child Welfare.
- <sup>31</sup> Farris-Manning, C. & Zandstra, M. (2003). Children in care in Canada: A summary of current issues and trends with recommendations for research. Ottawa, ON: The Child Welfare League of Canada.
- <sup>32</sup> Statistics Canada. (2001). Aboriginal identity population, 2001 Counts, for Canada, Provinces and Territories - 20% Sample Data. Retrieved January 16, 2008 from http://www12.statcan.ca/english/census01/ products/highlight/Aboriginal/Page.cfm?Lang=E&Geo=PR&View= 1a&Table=1&StartRec=1&Sort=2&B1=Counts01&B2=Total
- <sup>33</sup> Adelson, N. (2005). The embodiment of inequity: Health disparities in Aboriginal Canada. *Canadian Journal of Public Health*, 96(2): S45-S61.
- <sup>34</sup> Battiste, M. (2005). State of Aboriginal learning: Background paper for the 'National Dialogue on Aboriginal Learning,' November 13 and 14, 2005, Ottawa. Saskatoon, SK: Aboriginal Education Research Centre, University of Saskatchewan, prepared for Canadian Council on Learning.
- <sup>35</sup> Durie, M. (2006). Mental Health at the Interface: Indigeneity and Science. Cairns, Australia: Presentation at the Creating Futures: Influencing social determinants of mental health and well-being in rural, indigenous and island peoples conference, September 4-7.
- <sup>36</sup> Marmot, M., and Wilkinson, R. (2008). *Social Determinants of Health, Second Edition*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

- <sup>37</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). *The State of Victoria's Children 2008:* A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>38</sup> Marmot, M., and Wilkinson, R. (2008). Social Determinants of Health, Second Edition. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- <sup>39</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). *The State of Victoria's Children 2008:* A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>40</sup> Marmot, M., and Wilkinson, R. (2008). Social Determinants of Health, Second Edition. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- <sup>41</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well – Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>42</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*
- <sup>43</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>44</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians*.
- <sup>45</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). *The State of Victoria's Children 2008:* A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>46</sup> Marmot, M., and Wilkinson, R. (2008). Social Determinants of Health, Second Edition. Oxford: Oxford University Press
- <sup>47</sup> Marmot, M., and Wilkinson, R. (2008). Social Determinants of Health, Second Edition. Oxford: Oxford University Press
- <sup>48</sup> Public Health Agency of Canada. (2008). Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder (FASD): Canadian Perspectives. Accessed at: http://www. phac-aspc.gc.ca/fasd-etcaf/pdf/cp-pc-eng.pdf
- <sup>49</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). *The State of Victoria's Children 2008:* A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.

- <sup>50</sup> BC Healthy Living Alliance. (2009). Healthy Futures for BC Families: Policy Recommendations for Improving the Health of British Columbians.
- <sup>51</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well – Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>52</sup> Tremblay MS, Willms JD. Is the Canadian childhood obesity epidemic related to physical inactivity? *International Journal of Obesity and Related Metabolic Disorders 2003*; 27(9): 1100-1105.
- <sup>53</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well – Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>54</sup> Callaghan, P. (2004). Exercise: a neglected intervention in mental health care? *Journal of Psychiatric and Mental Health Nursing*, 11(4), 476-483.
- <sup>55</sup> Kjønniksen, L., Torsheim, T., and Wold, B. (2008). Tracking of leisure-time physical activity during adolescence and young adulthood: a 10-year longitudinal study. The International Journal of Behavioural Nutrition and Physical Activity, 5(69), 1-11.
- <sup>56</sup> Yolton, K. (Presenter) Presentation to the National Centre for Healthy Housing, Nov. 7, 2002.
- <sup>57</sup> Yolton, et al. "Exposure to Environmental Tobacco Smoke and Cognitive Abilities among US Children and Adolescents" Environmental Health Perspectives Vol 13, No.1 (Jan 2005)
- <sup>58</sup> Yolton, K. (Presenter) Presentation to the National Centre for Healthy Housing, Nov. 7, 2002.
- <sup>59</sup> Yolton, et al. "Exposure to Environmental Tobacco Smoke and Cognitive Abilities among US Children and Adolescents" Environmental Health Perspectives Vol 13, No.1 (Jan 2005)
- <sup>60</sup> Yolton, K. et al. Exposure to Environmental Tobacco Smoke and Cognitive Abilities among US Children and Adolescents. Environmental Health Perspectives. 2005; 113: 98-103
- <sup>61</sup> Children's Health Policy Centre, Simon Fraser University. (2009). Even one is one too many. *Children's Mental Health Research Quarterly*, 3(4), 3-7.

- <sup>62</sup> McCreary Centre Society. (2009). A Picture of Health: Highlights from the 2008 BC Adolescent Health Survey.
- <sup>63</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>64</sup> Fergusson, D., Horwood, L., and Beautrais, A. (1999). Is Sexual Orientation Related to Mental Health Problems and Suicidality in Young People? *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *56(10)*, 1-5.
- <sup>65</sup> Chandler, M. And Lalonde, C. (2008). Cultural continuity as a protective factor against suicide in First Nations youth. *Horizons – A Special Issue on Aboriginal Youth, Hope, or Heartbreak: Aboriginal Youth and Canada's Future, 10,* 68-72.
- <sup>66</sup> McCreary Centre Society. (2009). A Picture of Health: Highlights from the 2008 BC Adolescent Health Survey.
- <sup>67</sup> Three Year Moving Average When annual rates change greatly from year to year, a three year moving average is used to better understand long term trends. A three year moving average consists of calculating an average rate for each year. The average rate for each year includes the current year and the previous two years. This method reduces the differences between the annual rates and illustrates more clearly the direction in which the rate is moving over time.
- <sup>68</sup> Bird, V., and Akerman, R. (2005). Every which way we can a literacy and social inclusion position paper. National Literacy Trust, London.
- <sup>69</sup> Bird, V., and Akerman, R. (2005). Every which way we can a literacy and social inclusion position paper. National Literacy Trust, London.
- <sup>70</sup> Children in Care (CIC) are those children who have been removed from their families because of actual or perceived risk of abuse and/or neglect, or an inability of parents to reasonably look after their children. Children with a continuing custody order (CCO), sometimes known as permanent wards, refers to a legal status where the Director of Child Welfare is the child's sole guardian and the Public Guardian and Trustee the manger of the child's estate. CCOs are a sub set of CICs.

- <sup>71</sup> Psacaharopoulos, G. (2007). The Costs of School Failure: A Feasibility Study. Analytical Report for the European Commission prepared by the European Expert Network on Economic of Education (EENEE).
- <sup>72</sup> Psacaharopoulos, G. (2007). The Costs of School Failure: A Feasibility Study. Analytical Report for the European Commission prepared by the European Expert Network on Economic of Education (EENEE).
- <sup>73</sup> Heckman, J. and Masterov, D. (2007). "The Productivity Argument for Investing in Young Children." *Applied Economic Perspectives and Policy*, 29(3), 446-493.
- <sup>74</sup> Psacaharopoulos, G. (2007). The Costs of School Failure: A Feasibility Study. Analytical Report for the European Commission prepared by the European Expert Network on Economic of Education (EENEE).
- <sup>75</sup> Power, C., and Hertzman, C. (1997). Social and Biological Pathways Linking Early Life and Adult Disease. *British Medical Bulletin*, *53* (1), pp. 210-221.
- <sup>76</sup> Bird, V., and Akerman, R. (2005). Every which way we can a literacy and social inclusion position paper. National Literacy Trust, London.
- <sup>77</sup> Belfield, C., et al. (2005). Lifetime Effects: The High/Scope Perry preschool Study Through Age 40. *The Journal of Human Resources*, 42 (1), pp.162-190.
- <sup>78</sup> Bird, V., and Akerman, R. (2005). Every which way we can a literacy and social inclusion position paper. National Literacy Trust, London.
- <sup>79</sup> Annie E. Casey Foundation. (2010). "Learning to Read: Early Warning! Why Reading by the End of Third Grade Matters".
- <sup>80</sup> Jackson, S., and Martin, P. (1998). Surviving the care system: education and resilience. *Journal of Adolescence, 21*, 569-583.
- <sup>81</sup> Gilligan, R. (2000). Adversity, Resilience and Young People: the Protective Value of Positive School and Spare Time Experiences. *Children and Society, 14,* pp.37-47.

- <sup>82</sup> Gilligan, R. (1999). Enhancing the resilience of children and young people in public care by mentoring their talents and interests. *Child and Family Social Work, 4*, pp. 187-196.
- <sup>83</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>84</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well

   Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>85</sup> Marmot, M., and Wilkinson, R. (2008). *Social Determinants of Health, Second Edition*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- <sup>86</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). *The State of Victoria's Children 2008:* A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>87</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>88</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*
- <sup>89</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well

   Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>90</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well – Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>91</sup> DePanfilis and D. Zuravin S.J. (1999) Epidemiology of Child Maltreatment Recurrences. *Social Services Review (73)* 218-239.
- <sup>92</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>93</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008).
   *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australian.*
- <sup>94</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.

- <sup>95</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>96</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well – Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>97</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>98</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well – Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>99</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>100</sup> Farrington, D., and Ttofi, M. (2009). School-Based Programs to Reduce Bullying and Victimization. Campbell Systematic Reviews.
- <sup>101</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>102</sup> McCreary Centre Society. (2009). A Picture of Health: Highlights from the 2008 BC Adolescent Health Survey.
- <sup>103</sup> Loughlin, J., and Taylor-Butts, A. (2009). Child luring through the Internet. *Juristat. Statistics Canada.*
- <sup>104</sup> Loughlin, J., and Taylor-Butts, A. (2009). Child luring through the Internet. *Juristat. Statistics Canada.*
- <sup>105</sup> Li, Q. (2006). Cyberbullying in schools: A Research of Gender Differences. *School Psychology International, 27 (2)*, pp. 157-170.
- <sup>106</sup> The Annie E. Casey Foundation (2009). *2009 Kids Count Data Book, State Profiles of Child Well-Being.*
- <sup>107</sup> Aber, L. et al. The Effects of Poverty on Child Health and Development. *Annual Review of Public Health, 18,* 463-483.
- <sup>108</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). *The State of Victoria's Children 2008:* A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.

- <sup>109</sup> BC Healthy Living Alliance. (2009). Healthy Futures for BC Families: Policy Recommendations for Improving the Health of British Columbians.
- <sup>110</sup> The Annie E. Casey Foundation (2009). 2009 Kids Count Data Book, State Profiles of Child Well-Being.
- <sup>111</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well

   Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>112</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>113</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: The Wellbeing of Young Australians.*
- <sup>114</sup> Aber, L. et al. The Effects of Poverty on Child Health and Development. *Annual Review of Public Health, 18,* 463-483.
- <sup>115</sup> Ross, D and Roberts, P. (1999). *Income and Child Well-being: A New Perspective on the Poverty Debate*. Ottawa: Canadian Council on Social Development.
- <sup>116</sup> Dietitians of Canada and Community Nutritionists Council of BC. (2002). The Cost of Eating in BC: The Challenge of Feeding a Family on a Low Income.
- <sup>117</sup> Dietitians of Canada and Community Nutritionists Council of BC. (2002). The Cost of Eating in BC: The Challenge of Feeding a Family on a Low Income.
- <sup>118</sup> World Health Organization. (2000). "Obesity and poverty: a new public health challenge."
- <sup>119</sup> Dietitians of Canada and Community Nutritionists Council of BC. (2002). The Cost of Eating in BC: The Challenge of Feeding a Family on a Low Income.
- <sup>120</sup> World Health Organization. (2000). "Obesity and poverty: a new public health challenge."
- <sup>121</sup> World Health Organization. (2000). "Obesity and poverty: a new public health challenge."
- <sup>122</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*

- <sup>123</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>124</sup> The Annie E. Casey Foundation (2009). *2009 Kids Count Data Book, State Profiles of Child Well-Being.*
- <sup>125</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>126</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*
- <sup>127</sup> The Annie E. Casey Foundation (2009). *2009 Kids Count Data Book, State Profiles of Child Well-Being.*
- <sup>128</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>129</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*
- <sup>130</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>131</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>132</sup> Australian Research Research Alliance for Children and Youth.(2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians*.
- <sup>133</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>134</sup> Bridge, J. and Turpin, B. (2004). The cost of smoking in British Columbia and the economics of tobacco control. Ottawa, ON: Canada.
- <sup>135</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*
- <sup>136</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>137</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*

- <sup>138</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australia*.
- <sup>139</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>140</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>141</sup> Scheier, L., Botvin, G., and Baker, E. (1997). Risk and Protective Factors as Predictors of Adolescent Alcohol Involvement and Transitions in Alcohol Use: a Prospective Analysis. *Journal of Studies* on Alcohol, 58(6), 652-667.
- <sup>142</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). *The State of Victoria's Children* 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring; Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.
- <sup>143</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child. (2009) *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009.*
- <sup>144</sup> Office of the Provincial Health Officer. (2006). An Ounce of Prevention Revisited, A review of health promotion and selected outcomes for children and youth in BC schools, Provincial Health Officer's Annual Report 2006.
- <sup>145</sup> Ministry of Child and Family Development. (2002). *Measuring Success: A Report on Child and Family Outcomes in BC*.
- <sup>146</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>147</sup> Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2007). Substance Abuse in Canada: Youth in Focus. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse.
- <sup>148</sup> Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse. (2007). Substance Abuse in Canada: Youth in Focus. Ottawa, ON: Canadian Centre on Substance Abuse.
- <sup>149</sup> Brook, J. et al. (2008). The Association Between Earlier Marijuana
   Use and Subsequent Academic Achievement and Health Problems:
   A Longitudinal Study. American Journal on Addictions, 17(2), 155-160.

- <sup>150</sup> Federal Interagency Forum on Child and Family Statistics. (2009). *America's Children: Key National Indicators of Well-Being, 2009*.
- <sup>151</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>152</sup> O'Donnell, L., et al. (2001). Early Sexual Initiation and Subsequent Sex-Related Risks Among Urban Minority Youth: The Reach for Health Study. *Family Planning Perspectives*, 33(6), pp 268-275.
- <sup>153</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>154</sup> Gilligan, R. Enhancing the Resilience of children and Young People in Public Care by Mentoring Their Talents and Interests, Child and Family Social Work (1999), 4, pp. 187-196.
- <sup>155</sup> Gilligan, R. Adversity, Resilience and Young People: the Protective Value of Positive School and Spare Time Activities, Children & Society Volume 14 (2000) pp. 37-47.
- <sup>156</sup> Gilligan, R. Adversity, *Resilience and Young People: the Protective Value of Positive School and Spare Time Activities*, Children & Society Volume 14 (2000) pp. 37-47.
- <sup>157</sup> Gilligan, R. *Spare Time Activities for Young People in Care,* Adoption & Fostering, Volume 31, Number 1 (2007).
- <sup>158</sup> Gorman-Smith, D., Tolan, P., and Henry, D. (2000). A Developmental-Ecological Model of the Relation of Family Functioning to Patterns of Delinquency. Journal of Quantitative Criminology, 16(2), 169-198.
- <sup>159</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*
- <sup>160</sup> McCreary Centre Society. (2009). A Picture of Health: Highlights from the 2008 BC Adolescent Health Survey.
- <sup>161</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well – Priorities for a Healthy Future.

- <sup>162</sup> Trocme, N. et al. (2009). National Child Welfare Outcomes Indicator Matrix (NOM).
- <sup>163</sup> Trocme, N. et al. (2009). National Child Welfare Outcomes Indicator Matrix (NOM).
- <sup>164</sup> McCreary Centre Society. (2009). A Picture of Health: Highlights from the 2008 BC Adolescent Health Survey.
- <sup>165</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well

   Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>166</sup> Jackson, S. and Martin, P, (1998). Surviving the care system: education and resilience. *Journal of Adolescence (21)*, 569-583.
- <sup>167</sup> Jackson, S. and Martin, P, (1998). Surviving the care system: education and resilience. *Journal of Adolescence (21)*, 569-583.
- <sup>168</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.

- <sup>169</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>170</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*
- <sup>171</sup> Department of Education and Early Childhood Development, State Government Victoria. (2008). The State of Victoria's Children 2008: A report on how children and young people in Victoria are faring.
- <sup>172</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*
- <sup>173</sup> Australian Research Alliance for Children and Youth. (2008). *Technical Report: the wellbeing of young Australians.*
- <sup>174</sup> Chief Public Health Officer. (2009). The Chief Public Health Officer's Report on the State of Public Health in Canada, 2009: Growing Up Well

   Priorities for a Healthy Future.
- <sup>175</sup> Income in Canada, 2008 report by Statistics Canada

## Contacts



Phone In Victoria: 250-356-6710 Elsewhere in BC: 1-800-476-3933

E-mail rcy@rcybc.ca

#### Fax

Victoria: 250-356-0837 Prince George: 250-561-4624 Burnaby: 604-775-3205

Mail PO Box 9207 St. Prov Govt Victoria, BC V8W 9J1

#### Offices

Head office – Victoria Suite 201, 546 Yates Street Victoria, BC V8W 1K8

Northern office – Prince George 1475 10th Avenue Prince George, BC V2L 2L2

Lower Mainland office M12-4277 Kingsway Burnaby, BC V5H 3Z2

Website www.rcybc.ca



#### Phone 250-952-1330

E-mail Andrea.Berkes@gov.bc.ca

Fax 250-952-1362

#### Mail

4th Floor, 1515 Blanshard Street Victoria, BC V8W 3C8

#### Website

www.hls.gov.bc.ca/pho